

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF RIGHTCROWD LIMITED (ACN 108 411 427)

TAKE NOTICE that the Annual General Meeting of Shareholders of the Company will be held at the place, date and time specified below:

Place: Suite 501, Level 5, 203 Robina Town Centre Dr, Robina QLD 4226

Date: Tuesday, 15 November 2022

Time: 11:00am (AEST)

DATED this 12 October 2022

By order of the Board:

4. closen.

Kim Clark

Company Secretary



AGENDA

- A. Address by the Chairman
- B. Address by the Chief Executive Officer
- C. To receive the Financial Statements, Directors' Report and Auditor's Report for the Company and its controlled entities for the year ended 30 June 2022.

D. Resolutions:

1. Remuneration Report

To consider, and if thought fit, pass as an advisory (non-binding) resolution, with or without amendment, the following:

"That, the Company adopt the Remuneration Report for the year ended 30 June 2022 in accordance with section 250R(2) of the Corporations Act."

Note: This resolution is advisory only and does not bind the Company or the Directors.

Voting Prohibition Statement:

In accordance with section 250R(4) of the Corporations Act, no member of the Key Management Personnel of the Company, or a Closely Related Party of such a member, may vote on Resolution 1.

However, in accordance with the Corporations Act, a person described above may vote on Resolution 1 if:

- It is cast by such person as proxy for a person who is permitted to vote, in accordance with the direction specified on the Proxy Form how to vote; or
- It is cast by the Chairman as proxy for a person who is permitted to vote, in accordance with an express direction specified on the Proxy Form to vote as the proxy decides.

If the Chairman is appointed as a proxy for a person who is permitted to vote on Resolution 1, the Chairman will vote any proxies which do not indicate on their proxy form the way the Chairman must vote, in favour of Resolution 1.

2. Re-Election of Director - Mr Craig Davies

Mr Craig Davies retires as a Director in accordance with the requirement of clause 12.5 of the Constitution and Listing Rule 14.5, and being eligible, offers himself for re-election.

To consider, and if in favour, pass the following resolution as an ordinary resolution:

"That Craig Davies, who is retiring in accordance with the Constitution and Listing Rule 14.5, and who offers himself for re-election, is re-elected as a Director of the Company."

Note: Information about the candidate appears in the Explanatory Memorandum.

The Directors (with Mr Davies abstaining) unanimously recommend that you vote in favour of this Resolution

3. Approval of 10% Placement Facility

To consider and, if in favour, pass the following resolution as a special resolution:

"That, pursuant to and in accordance with ASX Listing Rule 7.1A and for all other purposes, Shareholders approve the Company having additional capacity to issue Equity Securities up to 10% of the issued capital of the Company (at the time of issue) calculated in accordance with the formula prescribed in ASX Listing Rule 7.1A.2 over a 12 month period from the date of the Annual General Meeting, at a price no less than that determined pursuant to Listing Rule 7.1A.3 and otherwise on the terms and conditions in the Explanatory Memorandum."

The Directors unanimously recommend that you vote in favour of this resolution.



4. Adoption of Constitution

To consider and, if in favour, to pass with or without amendment, the following resolution as a special resolution:

"That, with effect from the close of this Meeting and for the purpose of section 136(2) of the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) and for all other purposes, the Company's constitution is modified as described win the Explanatory Memorandum accompanying this Notice of Meeting."

5. Appointment of Auditor

To consider and, if in favour, pass the following resolution as an ordinary resolution:

"That, for the purposes of section 327C(2) of the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) and for all other purposes, BDO of Level 10, 12 Creek St, Brisbane QLD 4000, having consented in writing to act as auditors of the Company, be appointed as auditors of the Company."



NOTES

1. Explanatory Memorandum

The Explanatory Memorandum and the annexure accompanying this Notice of Annual General Meeting are incorporated in, and comprise part of, this Notice of Annual General Meeting and should be read in conjunction with this Notice of Annual General Meeting.

2. Who may vote

In accordance with Regulation 7.11.37 of the Corporations Regulations, the Company (as convenor of the Meeting) has determined that a person's entitlement to attend and vote at the Meeting will be those persons set out in the register of Shareholders as at 7.00pm (AEST) on 13 November 2022 entitled to attend and vote at the Meeting.

3. Voting exclusion statements

Resolution 1- The Company will disregard votes cast by a member of the Key Management Personnel, details of whose remuneration is included in the Remuneration Report, or a Closely Related Party of such a member, in contravention of section 250R or 250BD Corporations Act. Restrictions also apply to votes cast as proxy, unless exceptions apply.

Resolution 3 - The Company will disregard any votes cast in favour of Resolution 3 by or on behalf of a person, or any associate of that person, who is expected to participate in, or will obtain a material benefit as a result of, the proposed issue (except a benefit solely by reason of being a holder of Shares).

NB. In accordance with Listing Rule 14.11 and the relevant note under that Rule concerning Rule 7.1A, as at the date of this Notice of Meeting, it is not known who may participate in the proposed issue (if any). On that basis, no security holders are currently excluded.

However, this does not apply to a vote cast in favour of a resolution by:

- a person as proxy or attorney for a person who is entitled to vote on the resolution, in accordance with directions given to the proxy or attorney to vote on the resolution in that way; or
- the chair of the meeting as proxy or attorney for a person who is entitled to vote on the resolution, in accordance with a direction given to the chair to vote on the resolution as the chair decides; or
- a holder acting solely in a nominee, trustee, custodial or other fiduciary capacity on behalf of a beneficiary provided the following conditions are met;
 - The beneficiary provides written confirmation to the holder that the beneficiary is not excluded from voting, and is not an associate of a person excluded from voting, on the resolution; and
 - The holder votes on the resolution in accordance with directions given by the beneficiary to the holder to vote in that way.

4. Shareholder questions

Whilst Shareholders will be provided with the opportunity to submit questions online at the Meeting, it would be desirable if the Company was able to receive them in advance.

Shareholders are therefore requested to send any questions they may have for the Company or its Directors at the Annual General Meeting to the Company Secretary via email kim.clark@boardroomlimited.com.au.

Please note that not all questions may be able to be answered during the Meeting. In this case answers will be made available on the Company's website after the Meeting.

5. Proxies

A Shareholder entitled to attend this Meeting and vote, is entitled to appoint a proxy to attend and vote on behalf of that Shareholder at the Meeting.

- A proxy need not be a Shareholder.
- If the Shareholder is entitled to cast two or more votes at the Meeting, the Shareholder may appoint two
 proxies and may specify the proportion or number of the votes which each proxy is appointed to exercise.
 If the Shareholder appoints two proxies and the appointment does not specify the proportion or number of
 votes each proxy may exercise, each proxy may exercise half of the votes held by that Shareholder.



- If the Shareholder appoints only one proxy, that proxy is entitled to vote on a show of hands. If a Shareholder appoints two proxies, only one proxy is entitled to vote on a show of hands.
- Where two proxies are appointed, any fractions of votes resulting from the appointment of two proxies will be disregarded.
- A Proxy Form accompanies this Notice.
- Unless the Shareholder specifically directs the proxy how to vote, the proxy may vote as he or she thinks fit, or abstain from voting.
- If a Shareholder wishes to appoint a proxy, the Shareholder should complete the Proxy Form and comply with the instructions set out in that form relating to lodgement of the form with the Company.
- The Proxy Form must be signed by the Shareholder or his or her attorney duly authorised in writing or, if
 the Shareholder is a corporation, either signed by an authorised officer or attorney of the corporation or
 otherwise signed in accordance with the Corporations Act.
- If any attorney or authorised officer signs the Proxy Form on behalf of a Shareholder, the relevant power of
 attorney or other authority under which it is signed or a certified copy of that power or authority must be
 deposited with the Proxy Form.
- The Proxy Form (together with any relevant authority) must be received by no later than 11.00am (AEST) on 13 November 2022, 48 hours before the time scheduled for the commencement of the meeting (or any adjournment of that meeting).
- The completed Proxy Form may be:
 - Mailed to the address on the Proxy Form; or
 - o Faxed to RightCrowd Limited, Attention Company Secretary, on facsimile number +61 2 9290 9655.
 - Voted online via the Company's Share Registry at https://www.votingonline.com.au/rcwagm2022.

5. Corporate Representative

Any corporate Shareholder who has appointed a person to act as its corporate representative at the Meeting should provide that person with a certificate or letter executed in accordance with section 250D of the Corporations Act authorising him or her to act as that company's representative. The authority must be sent to the Company and/or registry at least 24 hours in advance of the Meeting.

6. Voting Intentions

Subject to any voting restrictions and exclusions, the Chairman intends to vote in favour of the Resolutions. In respect of undirected proxies, subject to any voting restrictions and exclusions, the Chairman intends to vote in favour of the Resolution.



RIGHTCROWD LIMITED (ACN 108 411 427)

EXPLANATORY MEMORANDUM

This Explanatory Memorandum forms part of the Notice convening the Annual General Meeting of Shareholders of RightCrowd Limited (**Company**) to be held at 11:00am (AEST) on 15 November 2022 at Suite 501, Level 5, 203 Robina Town Centre Dr, Robina QLD 4226

This Explanatory Memorandum is to assist Shareholders in understanding the background to, and the legal and other implications of, the Notice and the reasons for the proposed resolutions. Both documents should be read in their entirety and in conjunction with each other.

Explanatory Notes to the Resolutions

Financial Reports

The Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) (**Corporations Act**) requires that the report of the Directors, the Auditor's report and the Financial Report be laid before the Annual General Meeting.

Apart from the matters involving remuneration which are required to be voted upon, neither the Corporations Act nor the Constitution requires a vote of Shareholders at the Annual General Meeting on the financial statements and reports.

Shareholders will be given a reasonable opportunity at the Meeting to raise questions and make comments on these reports.

In addition to asking questions at the meeting, Shareholders may address written questions to the Chairman about the management of the Company or to the Company's auditor, BDO, if the question is relevant to:

- (a) the content of the auditor's report; or
- (b) the conduct of its audit of the annual financial report to be considered at the meeting.

Note: Under section 250PA(1) of the Corporations Act, a Shareholder must submit the question to the Company no later than the fifth business day before the day on which the Annual General Meeting is held.

Written questions for the auditor must be delivered by 5:00pm (AEST) on Tuesday, 8 November 2022. Please send any written questions for the auditors to:

The Company Secretary Rightcrowd Limited Suite 501, Level 5, 203 Robina Town Centre Dr Robina QLD 4230

or via email to: Kim.Clark@boardroomlimited.com.au

Resolution 1: Remuneration Report

The Corporations Act requires that at a listed company's annual general meeting, a resolution that the Remuneration Report be adopted must be put to the shareholders. However, such a resolution is advisory only and does not bind the directors of the Company.

The Remuneration Report sets out the Company's remuneration arrangements for Key Management Personnel of the Company. The Remuneration Report is part of the Directors' Report contained in the Annual Financial Report of the Company for the financial year ending 30 June 2022.

A reasonable opportunity will be provided for discussion of the Remuneration Report at the Annual General Meeting.

Voting consequences

Under the Corporations Act, if at least 25% of the votes cast on a Remuneration Report resolution are voted against the adoption of the Remuneration Report in two consecutive annual general meetings, the Company will be required to put to Shareholders a resolution proposing the calling of an extraordinary general meeting to consider the appointment of Directors of the Company at the second annual general meeting (**Spill Resolution**).



If more than 50% of Shareholders vote in favour of the Spill Resolution, the Company must convene the extraordinary general meeting (**Spill Meeting**) within 90 days of the second annual general meeting. All of the Directors of the Company who were in office when the Directors' Report (as included in the Company's Annual Financial Report for the financial year ended immediately before the second annual general meeting) was approved, other than the Executive Directors of the Company, will cease to hold office immediately before the end of the Spill Meeting but may stand for re-election at the Spill Meeting.

Following the Spill Meeting those persons whose election or re-election as Directors of the Company is approved by the Shareholders will be the Directors of the Company.

Voting Restrictions

Members of the Key Management Personnel and their proxies and Closely Related Parties are restricted from voting on a resolution put to Shareholders that the Remuneration Report of the Company be adopted. Key Management Personnel are those persons having authority and responsibility for planning, directing and controlling the activities of the entity, directly or indirectly, including any Director (whether executive or otherwise) of that entity.

The Voting Restriction does not apply where:

- (a) The Chairman or any other member of the Key Management Personnel is appointed in writing (by a Shareholder who is not a member of the Key Management Personnel or a Closely Related Party of Key Management Personnel) as a proxy with specific instructions on how to vote on a resolution to adopt the Remuneration Report of the Company; or
- (b) the Chairman is appointed in writing (by a Shareholder who is not Key Management Personnel or a Closely Related Party of Key Management Personnel) as a proxy with no specific instructions on how to vote on a non-binding shareholder vote on remuneration, where the Shareholder provides express authorisation for the Chairman to do so.

Directors' recommendation

As the Resolution relates to matters including the remuneration of the Directors, the Board, as a matter of corporate governance and in accordance with the spirit of section 250R(4) of the Corporations Act, makes no recommendation regarding this Resolution.

Resolution 2: Re-Election of Mr Craig Davies

Listing Rule 14.5 requires the Company to hold an election of directors at each Annual General Meeting.

In addition, clause 12.5 of the Constitution provides that, at every Annual General Meeting, 1/3 of the Directors or, if their number is not a multiple of 3, then, subject to the Listing Rules, the number nearest to 1/3, must retire from office and be eligible for re-election. The Directors to retire in every year are the Directors longest in office since last being elected or re-elected. Between Directors who were elected on the same day, the Director to retire, if they cannot otherwise agree, must be determined by lot.

Mr Craig Davies retires in accordance with clause 12.5 of the Company's Constitution.

Mr Davies is an executive with over 25 years' experience in technology and cyber security. Previously, he was the CEO at the Australian Government's cyber security industry growth centre, AustCyber, the Head of Security at Atlassian, and Chief Security Officer at Cochlear Ltd, and held various technology roles with Westpac. He is a member of the Australian Institute of Company Directors.

Directors' recommendation

The Directors (with Mr Davies abstaining) recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of Resolution 2.

Resolution 3: Approval of 10% Placement Facility

Listing Rule 7.1A enables an eligible entity to issue Equity Securities up to 10% of its issued share capital through placements over a 12-month period after the Annual General Meeting (10% Placement Facility). The 10% Placement Facility is in addition to the Company's 15% placement capacity under Listing Rule 7.1.

An eligible entity for the purposes of Listing Rule 7.1A is an entity that is not included in the S&P/ASX 300 Index and has a market capitalisation of \$300 million or less. The Company is an eligible entity. The Company is now seeking Shareholder approval by way of a special resolution to have the ability to issue Equity Securities under the 10% Placement Facility.



The exact number of Equity Securities to be issued under the 10% Placement Facility will be determined in accordance with the formula prescribed in Listing Rule 7.1A.2 (refer below).

Description of Listing Rule 7.1A

a) Shareholder approval:

The ability to issue Equity Securities under the 10% Placement Facility is subject to Shareholder approval by way of a special resolution at an Annual General Meeting. The effect of approval of this Resolution will be to allow the Directors to issue the Equity Securities under Listing Rule 7.1A during the 10% Placement Period without using the Company's 15% placement capacity under Listing Rule 7.1.

If this Resolution is not approved, the Company's capacity to raise additional equity funds over the next 12 months without reference to Shareholders will be reduced.

b) Equity Securities:

Any Equity Securities issued under the 10% Placement Facility must be in the same class as an existing quoted class of Equity Securities of the Company. The classes of equity security of the Company at the date of the Notice are ordinary Shares, unlisted Options and unlisted Performance Rights.

c) Formula for calculating 10% Placement Facility:

Listing Rule 7.1A.2 provides that eligible entities which have obtained Shareholder approval at an Annual General Meeting may issue or agree to issue, during the 12-month period after the date of the Annual General Meeting, a number of Equity Securities calculated in accordance with the following formula:

$(A \times D) - E$

A is the number of Shares on issue 12 months before the date of issue or agreement:

- plus the number of fully paid ordinary securities issued in the 12 months under an exception in ASX Listing Rule 7.2 other than exception 9, 16 or 17;
- plus the number of fully paid ordinary securities issued in the relevant period on the conversion of convertible securities under rule 7.2 exception 9 where:
 - a. the convertible securities were issued or agreed to be issued before the commencement of the relevant period; or
 - b. the issue of, or agreement to issue, the convertible securities was approved, or taken under these rules to have been approved, under rule 7.1 or rule 7.4;
- plus the number of fully paid ordinary securities issued in the relevant period under an agreement to issue securities within rule 7.2 exception 16 where:
 - a. the agreement was entered into before the commencement of the relevant period; or
 - b. the agreement or issue was approved, or taken under these rules to have been approved, under rule 7.1 or 7.4;
- plus the number of fully paid ordinary securities issued in the relevant period with approval under rule 7.1 or rule 7.4;
- plus the number of partly paid ordinary securities that became fully paid in the 12 months;
- less the number of fully paid ordinary securities cancelled in the 12 months;

Note, that A has the same meaning in Listing Rule 7.1 when calculating an entity's 15% placement capacity.

D is 10%

E is the number of Equity Securities issued or agreed to be issued under Listing Rule 7.1A.2 in the 12 months before the date of the issue or agreement to issue that are not issued with the approval of Shareholders under Listing Rule 7.1 or 7.4.

d) Listing Rule 7.1 and Listing Rule 7.1A:

The ability of an entity to issue Equity Securities under Listing Rule 7.1A is in addition to the entity's 15% placement capacity under Listing Rule 7.1.

At the date of this Notice, the Company has on issue 262,261,259 Shares. At present, the Company has a capacity to issue a further 39,401,805 Equity Securities under Listing Rule 7.1.

Minimum Issue Price:

The issue price of Equity Securities issued under Listing Rule 7.1A must be not less than 75% of the VWAP of Equity Securities in the same class calculated over the 15 Trading Days on which trades in the relevant class were recorded immediately before:

- (a) the date on which the price at which the Equity Securities are to be issued is agreed; or
- (b) if the Equity Securities are not issued within 10 Trading Days of the date in paragraph (a) above, the date on which the Equity Securities are issued.



e) 10% Placement Period:

Shareholder approval of the 10% Placement Facility under Listing Rule 7.1A is valid from the date of the Annual General Meeting at which the approval is obtained and expires on the earlier to occur of:

- the date that is 12 months after the date of the annual general meeting at which the approval is obtained;
- (b) the time and date of the Company's next annual general meeting; or
- (c) the time and date of the approval by Shareholders of a transaction under Listing Rules 11.1.2 (a significant change to the nature or scale of activities) or 11.2 (disposal of main undertaking), or such longer period if allowed by ASX (10% Placement Period).

Listing Rule 7.1A

The effect of Resolution 3 will be to allow the Directors to issue the Equity Securities under Listing Rule 7.1A during the 10% Placement Period without using the Company's 15% placement capacity under Listing Rule 7.1.

Resolution 3 is a special resolution and therefore requires approval of 75% of the votes cast by Shareholders present and eligible to vote (in person, by proxy, by attorney or, in the case of a corporate Shareholder, by a corporate representative).

Specific information required by Listing Rule 7.3A

Pursuant to, and in accordance with, Listing Rule 7.3A, information is provided in relation to the approval of the 10% Placement Facility as follows:

- (a) The Equity Securities will be issued at an issue price of not less than 75% of the VWAP for the Equity Securities over the 15 Trading Days on which trades in the relevant class were recorded immediately before:
 - i. the date on which the price at which the Equity Securities are to be issued is agreed; or
 - ii. if the Equity Securities are not issued within 10 Trading Days of the date in paragraph (i) above, the date on which the Equity Securities are issued.
- (b) If Resolution 3 is approved by Shareholders and the Company issues Equity Securities under the 10% Placement Facility, the existing Shareholders' voting power in the Company will be diluted as shown in the table below. There is a risk that:
 - the market price for the Company's Equity Securities may be significantly lower on the date of the issue of the Equity Securities than on the date Shareholders provide their approval at the Annual General Meeting; and
 - ii. the Equity Securities may be issued at a price that is at a discount to the market price for the Company's Equity Securities on the issue date, which may have an effect on the amount of funds raised by the issue of the Equity Securities.

In accordance with Listing Rule 7.3A.2, the table below shows the dilution of existing Shareholders on the basis of the current market price of Shares and the current number of ordinary securities for variable "A" calculated in accordance with the formula in Listing Rule 7.1A.2 as at the date of this Notice.

The table also shows:

- (a) two examples where variable "A" has increased, by 50% and 100%. Variable "A" is based on the number of ordinary securities the Company has on issue. The number of ordinary securities on issue may increase as a result of issues of ordinary securities that do not require Shareholder approval (for example, a pro rata entitlements issue to all Shareholders) or future specific placements under Listing Rule 7.1 that are approved at a future Shareholders' Meeting; and
- (b) two examples of where the issue price of ordinary securities has decreased by 50% and increased by 100% as against the current market price.

| | | Dilution | | |
|--|------------------------|--------------------------------|-------------|------------------------------|
| | | \$0.025 | \$0.05 | \$0.1 |
| Variable A in Listing Rule 7.1.A.2 | | 50% decrease in Issue Price | Issue Price | 100% increase in Issue Price |
| Current Variable A* | 10% Voting Dilution | 26,226,125 | 26,226,125 | 26,226,125 |
| 262,261,259 Shares | Funds Raised | \$655,653 | \$1,311,306 | \$2,622,612 |
| 50% increase in current Variable A* | 10% Voting Dilution | 39,339,188 | 39,339,188 | 39,339,188 |



| 393,391,888 Shares | Funds Raised | \$983,479 | \$1,966,959 | \$3,933,918 |
|--------------------------------------|------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| 100% increase in current Variable A* | 10% Voting Dilution | 52,452,251 | 52,452,251 | 52,452,251 |
| 524,522,518 Shares | Funds Raised | \$1,311,306 | \$2,622,612 | \$5,245,225 |

The table has been prepared on the following assumptions:

- (a) The Company issues the maximum number of Equity Securities available under the 10% Placement Facility.
- (b) None of the 6,669,104 vested Performance Rights that the Company currently has on issue are exercised into Shares before the date of the issue of the Equity Securities.
- (c) The 10% voting dilution reflects the aggregate percentage dilution against the issued share capital at the time of issue. This is why the voting dilution is shown in each example as 10%.
- (d) The table does not show an example of dilution that may be caused to a particular Shareholder by reason of placements under the 10% Placement Facility, based on that Shareholder's holding at the date of the Annual General Meeting.
- (e) The table shows only the effect of issues of Equity Securities under Listing Rule 7.1A, not under the 15% Placement capacity under Listing Rule 7.1.
- (f) The issue of Equity Securities under the 10% Placement Facility consists only of Shares.
- (g) The issue price is \$0.05 being the closing price of the Shares on ASX on 04 October 2022.
- (c) The Company will only issue and allot the Equity Securities during the 10% Placement period. The approval under Resolution 3 for the issue of the Equity Securities will cease to be valid in the event that Shareholders approve a transaction under Listing Rule 11.1.2 (a significant change to the nature or scale of activities) or Listing Rule 11.2 (disposal of main undertaking).
- (d) The Company may seek to issue the Equity Securities for cash consideration and intends to use the funds raised towards an acquisition of new business assets or investments (including expenses associated with such acquisition) and/or general working capital.
- (e) The Company's allocation policy will depend on the prevailing market conditions at the time of any proposed issue pursuant to the 10% Placement Facility.

The identity of the allottees of Equity Securities will be determined on a case-by-case basis having regard to factors including, but not limited to, the following:

- the methods of raising funds that are available to the Company, including but not limited to, a rights issue or other issue in which existing Shareholders can participate;
- ii. the effect the issue of the Equity Securities might have on the control of the Company;
- iii. the financial situation and solvency of the Company; and
- iv. advice from corporate, financial and broking advisers (if applicable).

The allottees under the 10% Placement Facility have not been determined as at the date of this Notice but may include existing Shareholders and/or new Shareholders who are not related parties or associates of a related party of the Company.

- (f) The Company sought and obtained approval from Shareholders under Listing Rule 7.1A at the Annual General Meeting held on 17 November 2021. In accordance with Listing Rules 7.3A.6(a) and 7.3A.6(b) the Company makes the following disclosure:
 - Equity Securities on issue as at 17 November 2021 totalled 261,115,761 securities; and
 - No Equity Securities have been issued using Listing 7.1A in the period between 17 November 2021 and the date of this Notice of Meeting.

At the date of the Notice, the Company has not approached any particular existing Shareholder or security holder or an identifiable class of existing security holder to participate in the issue of the Equity Securities. No existing Shareholder's votes will therefore be excluded under the voting exclusion in the Notice.

Directors' recommendation

The Directors unanimously recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of Resolution 3.



Resolution 4 - Adoption of Constitution

The Company has undertaken a review of its Constitution and has determined that it is appropriate amend the constitution to more closely reflect the current form of the Company and changes to the Corporations Act, the ASX Listing Rules and other regulatory requirements since the Constitution was first adopted.

The amended Constitution contains a number of changes to the Company's current Constitution, many of which are administrative or relative minor in nature. An overview of the material differences between the current Constitution and the proposed amended Constitution is set out in Annexure A.

As a result, Shareholders are requested to consider amendment to the constitution. A full copy of the amended constitution is contained at Annexure B.

Directors' recommendation

The Directors unanimously recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of Resolution 4.

Resolution 5 - Appointment of Auditor

The Board appointed BDO of Level 10, 12 Creek St, Brisbane QLD 4000, as the Company's new auditors with effect on 31 January 2022.

This appointment followed the resignation of KPMG as the Company's auditor and ASIC's consent to KPMG's resignation, in accordance with the Corporations Act.

The transition of auditor occurred due to the Company tendering its external audit program. BDO was selected by the Company after considering proposals received.

In accordance with the Corporations Act:

- (a) BDO holds office as auditor until this AGM of the Company and is standing for re-appointment as auditor pursuant to this Resolution 5; and
- (b) the Company has sought and obtained a nomination from a shareholder for BDO to be appointed as the Company's auditor. A copy of this nomination is attached to this Explanatory Memorandum as Annexure C.

BDO have given their written consent to act as the Company's auditor subject to shareholder approval of this Resolution 5.

Directors' recommendation

The Directors unanimously recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of Resolution 5.



DEFINITIONS

Throughout this Explanatory Memorandum the following various words and phrases are capitalised and the definitions of these capitalised words and phrases are set out below:

- "Annual General Meeting" means the meeting convened by the Notice of Meeting;
- "ASX" means ASX Limited (ACN 000 943 377);
- "ASX Listing Rules" or "Listing Rule" means the Official Listing Rules of the ASX;
- "Chairman" means the Chairman of the Annual General Meeting;
- "Closely Related Party" of a member of the Key Management Personnel means:
 - (a) A spouse or child of the member;
 - (b) A child of the member's spouse;
 - (c) A dependant of the member or the member's spouse;
 - (d) Anyone else who is one of the member's family and may be expected to influence the member, or be influenced by the member, in the member's dealing with the entity;
 - (e) A company the member controls; or
 - (f) A person prescribed by the Corporation Regulations 2001 (Cth).
- "Company" means RightCrowd Limited ACN 108 411 427;
- "Constitution" means the Company's constitution;
- "Corporations Act" means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth);
- "Corporations Regulation" means the Corporations Regulation 2001 (Cth)
- "Directors" mean the current Directors of the Company;
- "Equity Securities" means has the meaning given to that term in the Listing Rules;
- "Explanatory Memorandum" means this Explanatory Memorandum as modified or varied by any supplementary Memorandum issued by the Company from time to time;
- "Key Management Personnel" has the same meaning as in the accounting standards and broadly includes those persons having authority and responsibility for planning, directing and controlling the activities of the Company, directly or indirectly, including any Director (whether executive or otherwise) of the Company;
- "Meeting" or "Annual General Meeting" means the Annual General Meeting convened by this Notice;
- "Notice" or "Notice of Meeting" means the Notice convening the Annual General Meeting of the Company to be held on 15 November 2022 which accompanies this Explanatory Memorandum;
- "Proxy Form" means the proxy form that is enclosed with and forms part of this Notice;
- "Remuneration Report" means the remuneration report set out in the Directors' Report section of the Company's Annual Financial Report for the year ended 30 June 2022.
- "Resolution" means a resolution in the form proposed in the Notice of Meeting;
- "Rightcrowd" means RightCrowd Limited ACN 108 411 427;
- "Share" means a fully paid ordinary Share in the capital of the Company;
- "Shareholder" means a registered holder of a Share in the Company;

Annexure A

Constitution Amendments

1. Definition (xxix) "Restricted Securities" is amended to:

Restricted Securities has the same meaning as in the ASX Listing Rules and includes shares defined as such in any restriction agreement or Restriction Notice. Restricted Securities shall not be treated or taken to be a separate class of share for any purpose.

2. Insertion of following new subclause:

2.9 Restricted Securities

Except as permitted by the ASX Listing Rules:

- (a) a holder of Restricted Securities must not dispose of or agree or offer to be dispose of the Restricted Securities during the escrow period applicable to those Restricted Securities except as permitted by the ASX Listing Rules or ASX, as applicable.
- (b) if the Restricted Securities are in the same class as quoted shares, the holder will be taken to have agreed in writing that the Restricted Securities are to be kept on the Company's Issuer Sponsored Holding and are to have a holding lock applied for the duration of the escrow period applicable to those securities.
- (c) the Company will refuse to acknowledge any disposal (including without limitation, to register any transfer) of Restricted Securities during the escrow period to those securities except as permitted by the Listing Rules, as applicable.
- (d) a holder of Restricted Securities will not be entitled to participate in any return of capital on those securities during the escrow period applicable to those securities except as permitted by the Listing Rules, and the ASX, as applicable.
- (e) if a holder of Restricted Securities breaches a restriction deed or a provision of the Company's Constitution restricting a disposal of those securities, the holder will not be entitled to any dividend or distribution, or to exercise any voting rights, in respect of those securities for so long as the breach continues.

3. Deletion of subclause 9.1(d) and insertion of the following:

9.2 Use of technology

- (a) A general meeting may be held at two or more venues simultaneously using any technology that gives the Members as a whole a reasonable opportunity to participate.
- (b) A virtual meeting of Members may be held using any technology, by means of audio communication or audio and visual communication, that:
 - allows for all Members participating and constituting a quorum to simultaneously hear each other throughout the meeting;
 - (ii) gives the Members a reasonable opportunity to participate in the proceedings without being physically present in a determined place; and
 - (iii) give the Members the ability to ask questions of the auditor and about management.
- (c) If a virtual meeting of Members is held by means of audio communication or audio and visual communication under clause 9.2(b):
 - (i) a Member simultaneously participating in the meeting is taken to be present at the meeting; and
 - (ii) the chairperson of that meeting will not be required to determine a place at which the



meeting was held.

4. Insertion of the following new subclause:

11.11 Direct voting

(a) Despite anything to the contrary in this constitution, the Directors may decide that, at any general meeting or class meeting, a Shareholder who is entitled to attend and vote on a resolution at that meeting is entitled to vote by direct vote in respect of that resolution. A 'direct vote' includes a vote delivered to the Company by post, fax or other electronic means approved by the Directors. The Directors may prescribe regulations, rules and procedures in relation to direct voting, including specifying the form, method and timing of giving a direct vote at a meeting for the vote to be valid.



| An | nexu | ıre E | 3 |
|----|------|-------|---|
|----|------|-------|---|

Constitution

Constitution of RightCrowd Limited ACN 108 411 427

CONTENTS

| 1. | PRI | ELIMINARY | 6 |
|----|-----|--|------|
| | 1.1 | Defined terms | 6 |
| | 1.2 | Interpretation | 8 |
| | 1.3 | Replaceable Rules | 8 |
| 2. | SH | ARES | 9 |
| | 2.1 | Rights | 9 |
| | 2.2 | Issue of Shares | 9 |
| | 2.3 | Commission and brokerage | . 10 |
| | 2.4 | Trusts not recognised | . 10 |
| | 2.5 | Joint holders | . 10 |
| | 2.6 | Share certificates | . 10 |
| | 2.7 | Class meetings | .11 |
| | 2.8 | Non-marketable parcels | .11 |
| | 2.9 | Restricted securities | .13 |
| 3. | CA | LLS | .14 |
| | 3.1 | General | . 14 |
| | 3.2 | Instalments and amounts which become payable | . 14 |
| | 3.3 | Interest and expenses | . 15 |
| | 3.4 | Recovery of amounts due | . 15 |
| | 3.5 | Differentiation | . 15 |
| | 3.6 | Payment of calls in advance | . 15 |
| 4. | LIE | N AND FORFEITURE | . 16 |
| | 4.1 | Lien | . 16 |
| | 4.2 | Lien sale | . 17 |
| | 4.3 | Forfeiture notice | . 17 |
| | 4.4 | Forfeiture | . 18 |
| | 4.5 | Liability of former Member | . 18 |
| | 4.6 | Disposal of Shares | |
| 5. | TRA | ANSFER OF SHARES | . 19 |
| | 5.1 | General | . 19 |
| | 5.2 | Proportional takeover Bid | . 21 |
| | 5.3 | Transfer procedure | |
| | 5.4 | Right to refuse registration | |
| 6. | | ANSMISSION OF SHARES | |
| | 6.1 | Title on death | |
| | | | _ |

| 6.2 | Entitlement to transmission | 23 |
|--------|-------------------------------------|----|
| 7. CH | ANGES TO SHARE CAPITAL | 24 |
| 7.1 | Consolidation or division | 24 |
| 8. PO | WERS OF ATTORNEY | 24 |
| 8.1 | Powers of Attorney | 24 |
| 9. GEI | NERAL MEETINGS | 25 |
| 9.1 | Calling general meeting | 25 |
| 9.2 | Use of technology | 25 |
| 9.3 | Notice | 26 |
| 9.4 | Business | 26 |
| 10. P | ROCEEDINGS AT GENERAL MEETINGS | 27 |
| 10.1 | Member | 27 |
| 10.2 | Quorum | 27 |
| 10.3 | Chairperson | 28 |
| 10.4 | General conduct | 28 |
| 10.5 | Adjournment | 29 |
| 10.6 | Decisions | 29 |
| 10.7 | Taking a poll | 30 |
| 10.8 | Casting vote of chairperson | 30 |
| 10.9 | Admission to general meeting | 30 |
| 10.10 | Admission to general meeting | 31 |
| 11. V | OTES OF MEMBERS | 31 |
| 11.1 | Entitlement to Vote | 31 |
| 11.2 | Unpaid calls | 32 |
| 11.3 | Joint holders | 32 |
| 11.4 | Objections | 32 |
| 11.5 | Votes by Proxy | 32 |
| 11.6 | Documents appointing proxy | 33 |
| 11.7 | Proxy in blank | 34 |
| 11.8 | Lodgement of proxy | 34 |
| 11.9 | Validity | 35 |
| 11.10 | Representatives if bodies corporate | 35 |
| 11.11 | Direct voting | 35 |
| 12. A | PPOINTMENT AND REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS | 36 |
| 12.1 | Number of directors | 36 |
| 12.2 | Qualifications | 36 |

| 12.3 | Power to remove and appoint | 36 |
|--------|---|----|
| 12.4 | Additional and casual Directors | 37 |
| 12.5 | Retirement by rotation | 37 |
| 12.6 | Nomination of Director | 38 |
| 12.7 | Vacation of office | 38 |
| 13. R | EMUNERATION OF DIRECTORS | 39 |
| 13.1 | Remuneration of Non-Executive Directors | 39 |
| 13.2 | Remuneration of Executive Directors | 40 |
| 13.3 | Retirement benefits | 40 |
| 14. P | OWERS AND DUTIES OF DIRECTORS | 40 |
| 14.1 | Directors to manage Company | 40 |
| 15. P | ROCEEDINGS OF DIRECTORS | 41 |
| 15.1 | Directors' meetings | 41 |
| 15.2 | Decisions | 42 |
| 15.3 | Directors' interests | 42 |
| 15.4 | Alternative Directors | 43 |
| 15.5 | Remaining Directors | 44 |
| 15.6 | Chairperson | 44 |
| 15.7 | Delegation | 44 |
| 15.8 | Written resolutions | 45 |
| 15.9 | Validity of acts of Directors | 45 |
| 15.10 | Minutes | 45 |
| 16. E | XECUTIVE DIRECTORS | 46 |
| 16.1 | Appointment | 46 |
| 16.2 | Power of Executive Directors | 46 |
| 17. L | OCAL MANAGEMENT | 47 |
| 17.1 | General | 47 |
| 17.2 | Appointment of attorneys and agents | 47 |
| 18. S | ECRETARY | 48 |
| 18.1 | Secretary | 48 |
| 19. S | EALS | 48 |
| 19.1 | Common Seal | 48 |
| 19.2 | Duplicate Seal | 48 |
| 19.3 | Duplicate Seal | 49 |
| 20. II | NSPECTION OF RECORDS | 49 |
| 20.1 | Times for inspection | 49 |

| 21. DIVIDENDS AND RESERVES | 49 |
|---|----|
| 21.1 Dividends | 49 |
| 21.2 Amend resolution to pay dividend | 49 |
| 21.3 No Interest | 50 |
| 21.4 Reserves | 50 |
| 21.5 Dividend entitlement | 50 |
| 21.6 Restricted securities | 50 |
| 21.7 Deductions from dividends | 51 |
| 21.8 Distributions of assets | 51 |
| 21.9 Payment | 51 |
| 21.10 Election to reinvest dividend | 52 |
| 21.11 Election to accept Shares in lieu of dividend | 52 |
| 21.12 Unclaimed dividends | 53 |
| 21.13 Capitalisation of profits | 53 |
| 22. NOTICES | 54 |
| 22.1 Service of notices | 54 |
| 22.2 Persons entitled to notice | 55 |
| 23. AUDIT AND FINANCIAL RECORDS | 56 |
| 23.1 Company to keep financial records | 56 |
| 24. WINDING UP | 56 |
| 24.1 Winding up | 56 |
| 25. INDEMNITY | 56 |
| 25.1 Indemnity | 56 |
| 25.2 Shareholder disclosure | 57 |
| 26. LISTING RULES | 57 |
| 26.1 ASX Listing Rules | 57 |

1. PRELIMINARY

1.1 Defined terms

- (a) In this Constitution:
 - (i) Alternate Director means a person appointed as an alternate director under clause 15.4.
 - (ii) **Approving Resolution** means a resolution passed in accordance with clause 5.2.
 - (iii) **Approving Resolution Deadline** in relation to a proportional takeover bid means the day that is the 14th day before the last day of the bid period.
 - (iv) **ASX** means Australian Stock Exchange Limited ABN 98 008 624 691.
 - (v) ASX Listing Rules means the listing rules of ASX and any other rules of ASX applicable to the Company or the Shares while the Company is admitted to the Official List, each as amended or replaced from time to time, except to the extent of any express written waiver by ASX.
 - (vi) **ASX Settlement** means ASX Settlement Pty Limited ABN 49 008 504 532.
 - (vii) **ASX Settlement Operating Rules** means the operating rules of ASX Settlement as amended or replaced from time to time, except to the extent of any express written waiver by ASX Settlement.
 - (viii) Auditor means the Company's auditor.
 - (ix) **Business Day** has the same meaning as in the ASX Listing Rules.
 - (x) **Certificated Holding** has the same meaning as in the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.
 - (xi) **CHESS Holding** has the same meaning as in the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.
 - (xii) Company means RightCrowd Limited ACN 108 411427.
 - (xiii) **Constitution** means the constitution of the Company as amended from time to time.
 - (xiv) Corporations Act means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) as amended or replaced from time to time and includes any regulations made under that Act and any exemption or modification to that Act applying to the Company.

- (xv) **Director** means a person appointed to the position of a director of the Company and where appropriate, includes an Alternate Director.
- (xvi) **Directors** means all or some of the Directors acting as a board.
- (xvii) **Dividend** includes bonus.
- (xviii) **Executive Director** has the meaning given by clause 16.1(b).
- (xix) **Issuer Sponsored Holding** has the same meaning as in the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.
- (xx) **Listed in relation to the Company**, means if the Company is included in the Official List of ASX.
- (xxi) **Managing Director** means a Director appointed as managing director under clause 16.1(a).
- (xxii) **Marketable Parcel** has the same meaning as in the ASX Settlement Operating Rules in force from time to time.
- (xxiii) **Member** means a person who is a member of the Company under the Corporations Act.
- (xxiv) **Non-Executive Director** means a Director who is not an Executive Director.
- (xxv) **Non-Marketable Parcel** means a parcel of securities that is less than a Marketable Parcel.
- (xxvi) **proper ASTC transfer** has the same meaning as in the Corporations Regulations 2001.
- (xxvii) **Register** means the register of Members of the Company.
- (xxviii) **Representative** means a person appointed by a Member to act as its representative under clause 11.10(a).
- (xxix) **Restricted Securities** has the same meaning in the ASX Listing Rules and includes share defined as such in any restriction agreement or Restriction Notice. Restricted Securities shall not be treated or taken to be a separate class of share for any purpose.
- (xxx) **Seal** means the Company's common seal.
- (xxxi) **Secretary** means any person appointed by the Directors to perform any of the duties of a secretary of the Company and if more than one person is appointed, any one or more of such persons.
- (xxxii) **Shares** means shares in the share capital of the Company.

(b) In this Constitution, except where the context otherwise requires, an expression in a clause of this Constitution has the same meaning as in the Corporations Act. Where the expression has more than one meaning in the Corporations Act and a provision of the Corporations Act deals with the same matter as a clause of this Constitution, that expression has the same meaning as in that provision.

1.2 Interpretation

- (a) In this constitution, except where the context otherwise requires:
 - (i) the singular includes the plural and vice versa, and a gender includes other genders;
 - (ii) another grammatical form of a defined word or expression has a corresponding meaning;
 - (iii) a reference to a clause, paragraph, schedule or annexure is to a clause or paragraph of, or schedule or annexure to, this Constitution, and a reference to this Constitution includes any schedule or annexure;
 - (iv) a reference to a document or instrument includes the document or instrument as novated, altered, supplemented or replaced from time to time;
 - (v) a reference to **A\$**, **\$A**, **dollar** or **\$** is to Australian currency; and
 - (vi) the meaning of general words is not limited by specific examples introduced **by including**, **for example** or similar expressions.
- (b) Headings are for ease of reference only and do not affect interpretation.
- (c) The Corporations Act prevails over any inconsistency with:
 - (i) this Constitution;
 - (ii) the ASX Listing Rules; and
 - (iii) the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.
- (d) Before the Company is Listed, a provision of this constitution subject to or in any way restricted by the ASX Listing Rules or the ASX Settlement Operating Rules is construed as if it were not subject to or restricted by the ASX Listing Rules or the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.

1.3 Replaceable Rules

The provisions of the Corporations Act that apply to certain companies as replaceable rules are displaced by this Constitution in their entirety and do not apply to the Company.

2. SHARES

2.1 Rights

Subject to this Constitution and to the terms of issue of Shares, all Shares attract the following rights:

- (a) the right to receive notice of and to attend and vote at all general meetings of the Company;
- (b) the right to receive dividends; and
- (c) in a winding up or a reduction of capital, the right to participate equally in the distribution of the assets of the Company (both capital and surplus), subject to any amounts unpaid on the Share and, in the case of a reduction, to the terms of the reduction.

2.2 Issue of Shares

- (a) Subject to the Corporations Act, the ASX Listing Rules and this Constitution, the Directors may issue and allot, or dispose of, Shares:
 - (i) on terms determined by the Directors;
 - (ii) at the issue price that the Directors determine; and
 - (iii) to Members whether in proportion to their existing shareholdings or otherwise, and to such other persons as the Directors may determine.
- (b) The Directors' power under clause 2.2(a) includes the power to:
 - (i) grant options over unissued Shares;
 - (ii) issue and allot Shares:
 - (A) with any preferential, deferred or special rights, privileges or conditions;
 - (B) with any restrictions in regard to dividend, voting, return of capital or otherwise;
 - (C) which are liable to be redeemed;
 - (D) which are bonus Shares for whose issue no consideration is payable to the Company; or
 - (E) which have any combination of the characteristics described in clauses 2.2(b)(ii)(A) to 2.2(ii)(D) inclusive.

2.3 Commission and brokerage

Any brokerage or commission which may be paid by the Company may be made in cash, by the issue and allotment of Shares, or the issue of debentures, or by a combination of any of those methods.

2.4 Trusts not recognised

- (a) Except as required by law, the ASX Settlement Operating Rules or as otherwise provided by this Constitution, the Company will not recognise any person as holding a Share on trust and the Company will not be bound to recognise any equitable, contingent, future or partial interest or any other right in respect of a Share except the registered holder's absolute right of ownership.
- (b) This clause 2.4 applies even if the Company has notice of the relevant trust, interest or right.

2.5 Joint holders

- (a) If two or more persons are registered as the holders of a Share, they are taken to hold the Share as joint tenants with benefit of survivorship and the person whose name appears first on the Register is the only joint holder entitled to receive notices from the Company.
- (b) Any one of the joint holders of a Share may give an effective receipt for any dividend or return of capital payable to the joint holders.
- (c) The Company is entitled to and in respect of CHESS Holdings, must:
 - (i) record the names of only the first three joint holders of a Share on the Register;
 - regard the three joint holders of a Share appearing first on the Register as the registered holders of that Share to the exclusion of any other holders; and
 - (iii) disregard the entitlement of any person to be registered on the Register as a holder if the name of the person would appear on the Register after the first three holders for that Share.

2.6 Share certificates

- (a) The Directors will not, unless they determine otherwise or the ASX Listing Rules require, issue a certificate to a Member for any Shares registered in the Member's name or record any holding as held on a certificated subregister.
- (b) Any certificate for Shares must be issued and despatched in accordance with the Corporations Act, the ASX Listing Rules and the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.

- (c) Subject to the ASX Listing Rules, the Directors may in their absolute discretion elect whether to maintain a certificated subregister for any class of Shares.
- (d) Subject to the ASX Listing Rules and the ASX Settlement Operating Rules, Shares may be held on any subregister maintained by or on behalf of the Company or on any branch register kept by the Company.
- (e) The Directors may order worn out or defaced certificates to be cancelled and, if necessary, replaced by new certificates.

2.7 Class meetings

- (a) The rights attached to any class of Shares may be varied in accordance with the Corporations Act.
- (b) The provisions of this Constitution relating to general meetings apply, with necessary changes, to a meeting of a class of Members holding Shares in that class as if it was a general meeting except that:
 - (i) a quorum is two persons holding or representing by proxy, attorney or Representative not less than 5% of the Shares of the class or, if there is one holder of Shares in the class, that holder or a proxy, attorney or representative of that holder; and
 - (ii) any five holders, or holders of Shares of the class present in person or by proxy, attorney or Representative who can vote not less than 5% of all votes held by Members of that class, may demand a poll.

2.8 Non-marketable parcels

- (a) If one or more Members hold less than a Marketable Parcel of Shares, the Directors may invoke the procedure for the sale of Shares under this clause 2.8 (**Procedure**).
- (b) To invoke the Procedure, the Directors must give each Member (or each Member whose Shares are not held in a CHESS Holding) who holds less than a Marketable Parcel of Shares (**Eligible Member**) written notice (**Notice of Divestiture**) that complies with this clause 2.8.
- (c) A Notice of Divestiture given to a Member must:
 - (i) state that the Shares referred to in the Notice of Divestiture are liable to be sold in accordance with the Procedure if the Member does not advise the Company before a specified date (**Relevant Date**) that the Member wishes to keep those Shares; and
 - (ii) if the Member holds Shares in a CHESS Holding, contain a statement to the effect that if those Shares remain in a CHESS Holding after the Relevant Date, the Company may, without further notice, move those Shares from the CHESS Holding to an Issuer Sponsored Holding or a

Certificated Holding for the purposes of divestment by the Company in accordance with the Procedure.

- (d) The Relevant Date must be six weeks or more after the date that the Notice of Divestiture is sent.
- (e) A copy of a Notice of Divestiture must be given to any other person required by the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.
- (f) If an Eligible Member on whom a Notice of Divestiture has been served, wants to keep the Shares referred to in the Notice of Divesture, the Eligible Member must give the Company written notice before the Relevant Date, advising the Company that the Member wants to keep those Shares in which event the Company will not sell the Shares.
- (g) If an Eligible Member on whom a Notice of Divestiture has been served does not give the Company written notice before the Relevant Date advising the Company that the Eligible Member wants to keep the Shares referred in the Notice of Divestiture, the Company may:
 - (i) if the Member holds those Shares in a CHESS Holding, move those Shares from the CHESS Holding to an Issuer Sponsored Holding or a Certificated Holding; and
 - (ii) in any case, sell those Shares in accordance with the Procedure, but only if the Shares held by the Eligible Member on the Relevant Date is less than a Marketable Parcel.
- (h) Any Shares which may be sold under this clause 2.8 may be sold on the terms, in the manner (whether on-market, by private treaty, through a share sale facility established by, on behalf or, or at the request of the Company, or otherwise) and at the time or times determined by the Directors and, for the purposes of a sale under this clause 2.8, each Eligible Member:
 - (i) appoints the Company as the Eligible Member's agent for sale;
 - (ii) authorises the Company to effect on the Eligible Member's behalf a transfer of the Shares sold and to deal with the proceeds of the sale of the Shares in accordance with clause 2.8(j);
 - (iii) appoints the Company, it's Directors and the Secretary jointly and severally as the Eligible Member's attorneys to execute an instrument or take other steps, in the Eligible Member's name and on the Eligible Member's behalf, as they or any of them may consider appropriate to transfer the Shares sold; and
 - (iv) authorises each of the attorneys appointed under clause 2.8(h)(iii) to appoint an agent to do a thing referred to in clause 1.1(h)(iii).

- (i) The title of the transferee to Shares acquired under this clause 2.8 is not affected by an irregularity or invalidity in connection with the sale of Shares to the Transferee.
- (j) The proceeds of any sale of Shares under this clause 2.8 less any unpaid calls and interest (**Sale Consideration**) will be paid to the relevant Member or as that Member may direct.
- (k) The Company will hold the Sale Consideration in trust for the Member whose Shares are sold under this clause and will forthwith notify the Member in writing that the Sale Consideration in respect of the Member's Shares has been received by the Company and is being held by the Company pending instructions from the Member as to how it is to be dealt with. If the Member has been issued with a share certificate or certificates, the Member's instructions, to be effective, must be accompanied by the share certificate or certificates to which the Sale Consideration relates or, if the certificate or certificates has or have been lost or destroyed, by a statement and undertaking under subsection 1070D(S) of the Corporations Act.
- (I) Subject to the Corporations Act, the Company or the purchaser will bear all costs, including brokerage and stamp duty, associated with the sale of any Shares under this clause.
- (m) The Procedure may only be invoked once in any 12-month period after its adoption or renewal.
- (n) If the Procedure has been invoked and there is an announcement of a takeover bid for Shares, no more sales of Shares may be made under this clause 2.8 until after the close of the offers made under the takeover. The Procedure may then be invoked again.

2.9 Restricted securities

Except as permitted by the ASX Listing Rules:

- (a) a holder of Restricted Securities must not dispose of or agree or offer to dispose of the Restricted Securities during the escrow period applicable to those Restricted Securities except as permitted by the ASX Listing Rules or ASX, as applicable.
- (b) if the Restricted Securities are in the same class as quoted shares, the holder will be taken to have agreed in writing that the Restricted Securities are to be kept on the Company's Issuer Sponsored Holding and are to have a holding lock applied for the duration of the escrow period applicable to those securities.
- (c) the Company will refuse to acknowledge any disposal (including without limitation, to register any transfer) of Restricted Securities during the escrow period to those securities except as permitted by the Listing Rules, as applicable.

- (d) a holder of Restricted Securities will not be entitled to participate in any return of capital on those securities during the escrow period applicable to those securities except as permitted by the Listing Rules, and the ASX, as applicable.
- (e) if a holder of Restricted Securities breaches a restriction deed or a provision of the Company's Constitution restricting a disposal of those securities, the holder will not be entitled to any dividend or distribution, or to exercise any voting rights, in respect of those securities for so long as the breach continues.

3. CALLS

3.1 General

- (a) Subject to the Corporations Act and the terms on which partly paid Shares are issued, the Directors may make calls on the holders of the Shares for any money unpaid on them.
- (b) A call is made when the resolution of the Directors authorising it is passed.
- (c) The Directors may revoke or postpone a call before its due date for payment.
- (d) The Directors may require a call to be paid by instalments.
- (e) The Company must comply with the Corporations Act and the ASX Listing Rules in relation to the dispatch and content of notices to Members on whom a call is made
- (f) A Member to whom notice of a call is given in accordance with this clause 3.1 must pay to the Company the amount called in accordance with the notice.
- (g) Failure to send a notice of a call to any Member or the non-receipt of a notice by any Member does not invalidate the call.
- (h) Joint holders of Shares are jointly and severally liable to pay all calls in respect of their Shares.

3.2 Instalments and amounts which become payable

lf:

- (a) the Directors require a call to be paid by instalments; or
- (b) an amount becomes payable by the terms of issue of Shares on allotment, or at a time or in circumstances specified in the terms of issue,

then

(c) every instalment or the amount payable under the terms of issue is payable as if it were a call made by the Directors and as if they had given notice of it; and

(d) the consequences of late payment or non-payment of an instalment or the amount payable under the terms of issue are the same as the consequences of late payment or non-payment of a call.

3.3 Interest and expenses

If an amount called is not paid on or before the due date, the person liable to pay the amount must also pay:

- (a) interest on the amount from the due date to the time of actual payment at a rate determined by the Directors (not exceeding 20% per annum); and
- (b) all expenses incurred by the Company as a consequence of the non-payment, but

the Directors may waive payment of the interest and expenses in whole or in part.

3.4 Recovery of amounts due

On the hearing of any action for the recovery of money due for any call, proof that:

- (a) the name of the person sued was, when the call was made, entered in the Register as a holder or the holder of Shares in respect of which the call was made:
- (b) the resolution making the call is duly recorded in the Directors' minute book; and notice of the call was given to the person sued, will be conclusive evidence of the debt.

3.5 Differentiation

The Directors may, on the issue of Shares, differentiate between the holders as to the amount of calls to be paid and the times of payment.

3.6 Payment of calls in advance

- (a) The Directors may accept from a Member the whole or part of the amount unpaid on a Share before the amount accepted has been called.
- (b) The Company may:
 - (i) pay interest on any amount accepted, until the amount is payable under a call and at a rate (not exceeding 20% per annum) agreed between the Member and the Directors: and
 - (ii) subject to any contract between the Company and the Member, repay all or any of the amount accepted in excess of the amount called on the Share.
- (c) Payment of an amount in advance of a call does not entitle the paying Member to any:

- (i) dividend, benefit or advantage, other than the payment of interest under this clause 3.6; or
- (ii) voting right, to which the Member would not have been entitled if it had paid the amount when it became due.

4. LIEN AND FORFEITURE

4.1 Lien

- (a) To the extent permitted by the ASX Listing Rules, the Company has a first and paramount lien on every partly paid Share and dividends payable in respect of the Share for all money:
 - (i) due and unpaid to the Company at a fixed time, in respect of the Share;
 - (ii) presently payable by a holder or the holder of the Share, or the holder's estate, to the Company in respect of the Share; or
 - (iii) which the Company is required by law to pay (and has paid) in respect of the Share.
- (b) The lien extends to reasonable interest and expenses incurred because the amount is not paid.
- (c) If any law for the time being of any country, state or place imposes or purports to impose an immediate or contingent liability on the Company to make any payment or authorises a taxing authority or Government official to require the Company to make payment in respect of Shares or dividends or other moneys accruing due to the Member who holds the Shares:
 - (i) the Member or, if the Member is deceased, the Member's legal personal representative, indemnifies the Company in respect of any such payment or liability; and
 - (ii) subject to the Corporations Act and the ASX Listing Rules, the Company:
 - (A) has a lien on the Shares and dividends and other moneys payable in respect of the Shares, whether the Shares are held by the Member solely or jointly with another person in respect of any payment made or liability incurred by the Company, together with reasonable expenses and interest on any payment made by the Company at a rate to be fixed by the Directors not exceeding 20% per annum from the date of payment by the Company to the date of repayment by the Member:

- (B) may set off amounts so paid by the Company against amounts payable by the Company to the Member as dividends or otherwise; and
- (C) may recover as a debt due from the Member or its legal personal representative the amount of all payments made by the Company together with reasonable expenses and interest at the rate and for the period referred to in clause 4.1(c)(ii)(A).
- (d) The Company may do all things which the Directors think necessary or appropriate to do under the ASX Listing Rules and the ASX Settlement Operating Rules to enforce or protect the Company's lien.
- (e) Unless the Directors determine otherwise, the registration of a transfer of a Share operates as a waiver of the Company's lien on the Share.
- (f) The Directors may declare a Share to be wholly or partly exempt from a lien.

4.2 Lien sale

If:

- (a) the Company has a lien on a Share for money presently payable;
- (b) the Company has given the Member or the Member's executors or administrators (as the case may be) holding the Share written notice demanding payment of the money; and
- (c) that Member fails to pay all of the money demanded,

then 14 or more days after giving the notice, the Directors may, if the ASX Listing Rules permit, sell the Share in any manner determined by them.

4.3 Forfeiture notice

- (a) The Directors may at any time after a call or instalment becomes payable and remains unpaid by a Member, serve a notice on the Member requiring the Member to pay all or any of the following:
 - (i) the unpaid amount;
 - (ii) any interest that has accrued; and
 - (iii) all expenses incurred by the Company as a consequence of the non-payment.
- (b) The notice under clause 4.3(a) must:
 - (i) specify a day (not earlier than 14 days after the date of the notice) on or before which the payment required by the notice must be made; and

(ii) state that if a Member does not comply with the notice, the Shares in respect of which the call was made or instalment is payable will be liable to be forfeited.

4.4 Forfeiture

- (a) If a Member does not comply with a notice served under clause 4.3, then any or all of the Shares in respect of which the notice was given may be forfeited under a resolution of the Directors.
- (b) Unpaid dividends in respect of forfeited Shares will also be forfeited.
- (c) On forfeiture, Shares become the property of the Company and forfeited Shares must be:
 - (i) if the ASX Listing Rules permit, sold, disposed of, or cancelled on terms determined by the Directors; or
 - (ii) offered by public auction in accordance with any requirements of the ASX Listing Rules.
- (d) The Directors may, at any time before a forfeited Share is sold, disposed of or cancelled, annul the forfeiture of the Share on conditions determined by them.
- (e) Promptly after a Share has been forfeited:
 - (i) notice of the forfeiture must be given to the Member in whose name the Share was registered immediately before its forfeiture; and
 - (ii) the forfeiture and its date must be noted in the Register.
- (f) Omission or neglect to give notice of or to note the forfeiture as specified in clause 4.4(e) will not invalidate a forfeiture.

4.5 Liability of former Member

- (a) The interest of a person who held Shares which are forfeited is extinguished but subject to the ASX Listing Rules, the former Member remains liable to pay:
 - (i) all money (including interest and expenses) that was payable by the Member to the Company at the date of forfeiture in respect of the forfeited Shares; and
 - (ii) interest from the date of forfeiture until payment of the money referred to in clause 4.S(a)(i), of this clause at a rate determined by the Directors (not exceeding 20% per annum).
- (b) A former Member's liability to the Company ceases if and when the Company receives payment in full of all money (including interest and expenses) payable by the former Member in respect of the Shares. The liability may only be released or waived in accordance with the ASX Listing Rules.

4.6 Disposal of Shares

- (a) The Company may:
 - (i) receive the consideration (if any) given for a forfeited Share on any sale or disposition of the Share, or a Share sold under a lien sale; and
 - (ii) effect a transfer of the Share in favour of a person to whom the Share is sold or disposed of.
- (b) The purchaser of the Share:
 - (i) is not bound to check the regularity of the sale or the application of the purchase price;
 - (ii) obtains title to the Share despite any irregularity in the sale; and
 - (iii) will not be subject to complaint or remedy by the former holder of the Share in respect of the purchase.
- (c) A statement signed by a Director and the Secretary that the Share has been regularly forfeited and sold or reissued or regularly sold without forfeiture to enforce a lien, is conclusive evidence of the matters stated as against all persons claiming to be entitled to the Share.
- (d) Subject to the terms on which a Share is on issue, the net proceeds of any sale made to enforce a lien or on forfeiture must be applied by the Company in the following order:
 - (i) in payment of the costs of the sale;
 - (ii) in payment of all amounts (if any) secured by the lien or all money (if any) that was payable in respect of the forfeited Share; and
 - (iii) where the Share was forfeited under clause 4.4(a), in payment of any surplus to the former Member whose Share was sold.

5. TRANSFER OF SHARES

5.1 General

- (a) Subject to this Constitution, a Member may transfer Shares held by that Member.
- (b) Subject to clause 5.1(c), Shares may be transferred by:
 - (i) a written transfer instrument in any usual or common form; or
 - (ii) any other form approved by the Directors.

- (c) The Company may participate in any computerised or electronic system for market settlement, securities transfer and registration conducted in accordance with the Corporations Act, the ASX Listing Rules and the ASX Settlement Operating Rules, or corresponding laws or securities exchange rules in any other country.
- (d) If the Company participates in a system of the kind described in clause 5.l(c), then despite any other provision of this Constitution:
 - (i) Shares may be transferred, and transfers may be registered, in any manner required or permitted by the ASX Listing Rules or the ASX Settlement Operating Rules (or corresponding laws or securities exchange rules in any other country) applying in relation to the system;
 - (ii) the Company must comply with and give effect to those rules; and
 - (iii) the Company may, in accordance with those rules, decline to issue certificates for holdings of Shares.
- (e) A written transfer instrument must be:
 - (i) executed by the transferor or (where the Corporations Act permits) stamped by the transferor's broker;
 - (ii) unless the Directors decide otherwise in the case of a fully paid Share, executed by the transferee or (where the Corporations Act permits) stamped by the transferee's broker; and
 - (iii) in the case of a transfer of partly paid Shares, endorsed or accompanied by an instrument executed by the transferee or by the transferee's broker to the effect that the transferee agrees to accept the Shares subject to the terms and conditions on which the transferor held them, to become a Member and to be bound by the Constitution.

Subject to the Corporation Act, the written transfer instrument may comprise more than one document.

- (f) Except as required by the ASX Settlement Operating Rules:
 - (i) a transferor of Shares remains the holder of the Shares transferred until the transfer is registered and the name of the transferee is entered in the Register in respect of the Shares; and
 - (ii) a transfer of Shares does not pass the right to any dividends on the Shares until such registration.

5.2 Proportional takeover Bid

- (a) Registration of a transfer giving effect to a contract resulting from the acceptance of an offer made under a proportional takeover bid is prohibited unless and until an Approving Resolution approving the proportional takeover bid is passed.
- (b) A person (other than the bidder or an associate of the bidder) who, as at the end of the day on which the first offer under the proportional takeover bid was made, held bid class Shares is entitled to:
 - (i) vote on a Approving Resolution; and
 - (ii) has one vote for each bid class Share held.
- (c) Where offers have been made under a proportional takeover bid, the Directors must ensure that an Approving Resolution is voted on at a meeting of the persons described in clause 5.2(b) before the Approving Resolution Deadline.
- (d) An Approving Resolution is passed if more than 50% of the votes cast on the resolution are cast in favour of the resolution, and otherwise is taken to have been rejected.
- (e) The provisions of this Constitution that apply to a general meeting of the Company apply, with such modifications as the circumstances require, to a meeting that is called under this clause as if the meeting was a general meeting of the Company.
- (f) If an Approving Resolution to approve the proportional takeover bid is voted on in accordance with this clause before the Approving Resolution Deadline, the Company must, on or before the Approving Resolution Deadline, give:
 - (i) the bidder; and
 - (ii) each relevant financial market, a written notice stating that an Approving Resolution to approve the proportional takeover bid has been voted on and whether it was passed or rejected.
- (g) If no resolution has been voted on in accordance with this clause as at the end of the day before the Approving Resolution Deadline, a resolution to approve the proportional takeover bid is taken, for the purposes of this clause, to have been passed in accordance with this clause.
- (h) Under the Corporations Act, this clause 5.2 automatically ceases to have effect on the third anniversary of the date of the adoption or last renewal of this clause 5.2.

5.3 Transfer procedure

(a) Except where the Directors determine (to comply with laws or securities exchange rules of a foreign country or the ASX Settlement Operating Rules), for a transfer of Shares that is not an ASX Settlement regulated transfer:

RIGHTCROWD LIMITED 2

- (i) the written transfer instrument must be left at the Company's registered office or another place acceptable to the Company;
- (ii) the instrument must be accompanied by a certificate for the Shares dealt with in the transfer where a certificate has been issued, unless the Directors waive production of the certificate on receiving satisfactory evidence of the loss or destruction of the certificate; and
- (iii) the Directors may, if the ASX Listing Rules permit, require other evidence of the transferor's right to transfer the Shares.
- (b) For a transfer of Shares that is an ASX Settlement regulated transfer, a Share transfer must be effected in accordance with the ASX Listing Rules and the ASX Settlement Operating Rules.
- (c) A fee must not be charged on registration of a transfer of shares.

5.4 Right to refuse registration

- (a) The Directors may in their absolute discretion refuse to register any transfer of Shares or other securities where the Shares or other securities are not quoted by ASX. Where the Shares or other securities are quoted by ASX, the Directors may in their absolute discretion refuse to register any transfer in any of the circumstances permitted by the ASX Listing Rules.
- (b) The Directors must:
 - (i) except as permitted by ASX, refuse to register any transfer of Shares or other securities which are Restricted Securities if that transfer is or might be in breach of the ASX Listing Rules or any restriction agreement entered into by the Company under the ASX Listing Rules in relation to the Shares; and
 - refuse to register any transfer where the Company is, or the Directors are, required to do so by the ASX Listing Rules.
- (c) Despite clauses 5.4(a) and 5.4(b), the Company must not refuse or fail to register or give effect to, or delay or in any way interfere with, a proper ASTC transfer of Shares or other securities quoted by ASX.
- (d) If a person has lodged a transfer which the Directors have refused to register, the Company must, within five Business Days after the date of lodgement, give to the lodging person written notice of the refusal and the reasons for it.
- (e) Subject to clause 5.4(c), Restricted Securities cannot be disposed of during the escrow period except as permitted by the ASX Listing Rules or ASX. The Company will refuse to acknowledge a disposal of Restricted Securities to the extent required under the ASX Listing Rules.

(f) Subject to clause 5.4(c), Restricted Securities cannot be disposed of during the escrow period except as permitted by the ASX Listing Rules or ASX. The Company will refuse to acknowledge a disposal of Restricted Securities to the extent required under the ASX Listing Rules.

6. TRANSMISSION OF SHARES

6.1 Title on death

- (a) The legal personal representative of a deceased Member who was the sole holder of Shares is the only person whom the Company will recognise as having any title to the deceased Member's Shares.
- (b) If a deceased Member was a joint holder of Shares, the other joint holder is the only person whom the Company will recognise as having any title to the deceased Member's Shares.
- (c) The estate of the deceased Member will not be released from any liability to the Company in respect of the Shares.
- (d) The Company may register or give effect to a transfer to a transferee who dies before the transfer is registered.

6.2 Entitlement to transmission

- (a) A person who becomes entitled to a Share in consequence of the death, mental incapacity or bankruptcy of a Member may, subject to clause 5.4 and to producing to the Company evidence of its entitlement which is satisfactory to the Directors, elect to:
 - (i) be registered as the holder of the Share; or
 - (ii) transfer the Share to some other person nominated by it.
- (b) If the person who has become entitled to a Share:
 - (i) elects to be registered as the holder, then the person must deliver or send to the Company a written notice of election signed by him or her; or
 - (ii) elects to transfer the Share, then the person must effect a transfer of the Share.
- (c) An election to be registered as a holder of a Share under clause 6.2(a)(i) or a transfer of a Share from a Member or deceased Member under this clause 6.2 is subject to the same limitations, restrictions and provisions of this Constitution as would apply if the election were a transfer or the transfer were made by the Member or deceased Member himself or herself.
- (d) A person who:

- (i) has become entitled to a Share by operation of law; and
- (ii) has produced evidence of that person's entitlement which is satisfactory to the Directors,

is entitled to the dividends and other rights of the registered holder of the Share.

- (e) Where two or more persons are jointly entitled to any Share in consequence of the death of the registered holder, they will be considered to be joint holders of the Share.
- (f) Any person who is registered under this clause must indemnify the Company against all liabilities, costs, losses and expenses incurred by the Company as a result of registering the person.

7. CHANGES TO SHARE CAPITAL

7.1 Consolidation or division

For the purpose of giving effect to any consolidation or division of Shares, the Directors may, subject to the ASX Settlement Operating Rules, settle any difficulty which arises with respect to fractions of Shares in any manner that they think expedient.

8. POWERS OF ATTORNEY

8.1 Powers of Attorney

- (a) If a Member executes or proposes to execute any document or do any act by or through an attorney which is relevant to the Company or the Member's shareholding in the Company, that Member must deliver the instrument appointing the attorney to the Company for notation.
- (b) The Company may require the Member to lodge a certified copy of the instrument for retention by the Company, and ask for whatever evidence it thinks appropriate that the power of attorney is effective and continues to be in force.
- (c) Any power of attorney granted by a Member will, as between the Company and the Member who granted the power of attorney:
 - (i) continue in force; and
 - (ii) may be acted on,

unless express notice in writing of its revocation or of the death of the Member who granted it is lodged with the Company.

(d) Where a Member proposes that an attorney represent the Member at a general meeting or adjourned meeting, the Member must comply with clause 11.5(a) of this Constitution.

9. GENERAL MEETINGS

9.1 Calling general meeting

- (a) A Director may call a meeting of Members.
- (b) The Directors must call annual general meetings in accordance with the Corporations Act, to be held by the Company at times to be determined by the Directors.
- (c) Members may also request or call and arrange to hold general meetings in accordance with the procedures and requirements set out in the Corporations Act.
- (d) A general meeting may be held at two or more venues simultaneously using any technology that gives the Members as a whole a reasonable opportunity to participate.

9.2 Use of technology

- (a) A general meeting may be held at two or more venues simultaneously using any technology that gives the Members as a whole a reasonable opportunity to participate.
- (b) A virtual meeting of Members may be held using any technology, by means of audio communication or audio and visual communication, that:
 - (i) allows for all Members participating and constituting a quorum to simultaneously hear each other throughout the meeting;
 - (ii) gives the Members a reasonable opportunity to participate in the proceedings without being physically present in a determined place; and
 - (iii) gives the Members the ability to ask questions of the auditor and about management.
- (c) If a virtual meeting of Members is held by means of audio communication or audio and visual communication under clause 9.2(b):
 - (i) a Member simultaneously participating in the meeting is taken to be present at the meeting; and
 - (ii) the chairperson of that meeting will not be required to determine a place at which the meeting was held.

9.3 Notice

- (a) Notice of a general meeting must be given in accordance with the Corporations Act to the persons referred to in clause 22.2(a).
- (b) Except as permitted by the Corporations Act, general meetings must be called on at least the minimum number of days notice required by the Corporations Act (which at the date of adoption of this Constitution is 28 days) and otherwise in accordance with the procedures set out in the Corporations Act.
- (c) Subject to the requirements of the Corporations Act, a notice calling a general meeting must:
 - (i) specify the place, date and time of the meeting (and if the meeting is to be held in two or more places, the technology that will be used to facilitate this);
 - (ii) state the general nature of the business to be transacted at the meeting;
 - (iii) if a special resolution is to be proposed at the meeting, set out an intention to propose the special resolution and state the resolution;
 - (iv) include such statements about the appointment of proxies as are required by the Corporations Act;
 - (v) specify a place and facsimile number and may specify an electronic address for the purposes of proxy appointments;
 - (vi) subject to the ASX Settlement Operating Rules, specify particulars of any determination made under regulation 7.11.37 of the Corporations Regulations 2001 (Cth); and
 - (vii) comply with any other requirements of the Corporations Act.

9.4 Business

- (a) The business of an annual general meeting may include:
 - (i) any of the following matters, even if not referred to in the notice of meeting:
 - (A) consideration of the annual financial report, directors' report and auditor's report;
 - (B) election of directors;
 - (C) appointment of the auditor;
 - (D) fixing the auditor's remuneration;

- (ii) any business which under this Constitution or the Corporations Act is required to be transacted at an annual general meeting; and
- (iii) any other business which may lawfully be transacted at a general meeting.
- (b) The chairperson of an annual general meeting must allow a reasonable opportunity for the Members as a whole at the meeting to:
 - (i) ask questions about or make comments on the management of the Company; and
 - (ii) ask the Auditor or their representative questions relevant to the conduct of the audit and the preparation and content of the Auditor's report for the Company.
- (c) The Directors may postpone or cancel any general meeting (other than a meeting requested or called by Members under clause 9.1(c) at any time before the day of the meeting. The Directors must give notice of the postponement or cancellation to all persons entitled to receive notices of a general meeting.
- (d) An accidental omission to send a notice of a general meeting (including a proxy appointment form) or the postponement of a general meeting to any Member or the non-receipt of a notice (or form) by any Member does not invalidate the proceedings at or any resolution passed at the general meeting.

10. PROCEEDINGS AT GENERAL MEETINGS

10.1 Member

In clauses 10.2, 10.3, 10.6 and 11.1, Member includes a Member present in person or by proxy, attorney or Representative.

10.2 Quorum

- (a) No business may be transacted at a general meeting unless a quorum of Members is present at the commencement of business.
- (b) A quorum of Members is three Members unless there is only one Member, when a quorum is that Member.
- (c) If a quorum is not present within 30 minutes after the time appointed for a general meeting:
 - (i) the general meeting is automatically dissolved if it was requested or called by Members under clause 9.1(c); or
 - (ii) in any other case:

- (A) it will stand adjourned to the same time and place seven days after the meeting, or to another day, time and place determined by the Directors; and
- (B) if at the adjourned general meeting a quorum is not present within 30 minutes after the time appointed for the general meeting the general meeting is automatically dissolved.

10.3 Chairperson

- (a) The chairperson, or in the chairperson's absence the deputy chairperson, of Directors' meetings will be the chairperson at every general meeting.
- (b) If:
 - (i) there is no chairperson or deputy chairperson; or
 - (ii) neither the chairperson nor deputy chairperson is present within 15 minutes after the time appointed for holding the general meeting; or
 - (iii) the chairperson and deputy chairperson are unwilling to act as chairperson of the general meeting,

the Directors present may elect a chairperson of the general meeting of the Members.

- (c) If no chairperson is elected in accordance with clause 10.3(b), then:
 - (i) the Members may elect one of the Directors present as chairperson; or
 - (ii) if no Director is present or is willing to take the chair, the Members may elect one of the Members present as chairperson.
- (d) At any time during a meeting and in respect of any specific item or items of business, the chairperson may elect to vacate the chair in favour of another person nominated by the chairperson (which person must be a Director unless no Director is present or is willing to act). That person is to be taken to be the chairperson and will have all the powers of the chairperson (other than the power to adjourn the meeting), during the consideration of that item of business or those items of business.
- (e) If there is a dispute at a general meeting about a question of procedure, the chairperson may determine the question.

10.4 General conduct

The general conduct of each general meeting of the Company and the procedures to be adopted at the meeting will be determined by the chairperson, including the procedure for the conduct of the election of Directors.

10.5 Adjournment

- (a) The chairperson of a general meeting at which a quorum is present:
 - (i) in his or her discretion may adjourn the general meeting; and
 - (ii) must adjourn the general meeting if the meeting directs him or her to do so.
- (b) An adjourned general meeting may take place at a different venue from the initial general meeting.
- (c) The only business that can be transacted at an adjourned general meeting is the unfinished business of the initial general meeting.
- (d) If a general meeting has been adjourned for more than 30 days, notice of the adjourned general meeting must be given to Members as if it were an original general meeting, but otherwise it is not necessary to give notice of an adjourned general meeting or the business of the adjourned general meeting.
- (e) A poll cannot be demanded on any resolution concerning the adjournment of a general meeting except by the chairperson.

10.6 Decisions

- (a) Subject to the Corporations Act in relation to special resolutions, a resolution is carried if a majority of the votes cast on the resolution are in favour of the resolution.
- (b) A resolution put to the vote of a meeting is decided on a show of hands unless a poll is demanded by:
 - (i) at least 5 Members entitled to vote on the resolution;
 - (ii) Members with at least 5% of the votes that may be cast on the resolution on a poll; or
 - (iii) the chairperson.
- (c) A poll may be demanded:
 - (i) before a vote is taken; or
 - (ii) in the case of a vote taken on a show of hands, immediately before or immediately after, the results of the vote are declared.
- (d) Unless a poll is demanded:
 - (i) a declaration by the chairperson that a resolution has been carried, carried by a specified majority, or lost; and
 - (ii) an entry to that effect in the minutes of the meeting,

are conclusive evidence of the fact without proof of the number or proportion of the votes in favour of or against the resolution.

- (e) The demand for a poll may be withdrawn.
- (f) A decision of a general meeting may not be impeached or invalidated on the ground that a person voting at the meeting was not entitled to do so.

10.7 Taking a poll

- (a) Subject to clause 10.7(e), a poll will be taken when and in the manner that the chairperson directs. No notice need be given of any poll.
- (b) The result of the poll will determine whether the resolution on which the poll was demanded is carried or lost.
- (c) The chairperson may determine any dispute about the admission or rejection of a vote, and such determination, if made in good faith, will be final and conclusive.
- (d) A poll cannot be demanded on any resolution concerning the election of the chairperson of a general meeting.
- (e) A poll demanded by the chairperson on any resolution concerning the adjournment of a general meeting must be taken immediately.
- (f) After a poll has been demanded at a general meeting, the general meeting may continue for the transaction of business other than the question on which the poll was demanded.

10.8 Casting vote of chairperson

The chairperson has a casting vote (in addition to the chairperson's votes as a Member, proxy, attorney or Representative) on a show of hands or on a poll.

10.9 Admission to general meeting

The chairperson of a general meeting may refuse admission to a person, or require a person to leave and not return to, a meeting if the person:

- (a) refuses to permit examination of any article in the person's possession; or
- (b) is in possession of any:
 - (i) electronic or recording device;
 - (ii) placard or banner; or
 - (iii) other article,

which the chairperson considers to be dangerous, offensive or liable to cause disruption; or

(c) causes any disruption to the meeting.

10.10 Admission to general meeting

The Auditor is entitled to:

- (a) attend any general meeting of the Company;
- (b) be heard at any general meeting of the Company on any part of the business of the meeting that concerns the Auditor in their capacity as auditor, even if:
 - (i) the Auditor retires at the general meeting; or
 - (ii) Members pass a resolution to remove the Auditor from office; and
- (c) authorise a person in writing to attend and speak at any general meeting as the Auditor's representative.

11. VOTES OF MEMBERS

11.1 Entitlement to Vote

- (a) Subject to this Constitution and to any rights or restrictions attaching to any class of Shares:
 - (i) every Member may vote;
 - (ii) subject to clause 11.S(d) and the Corporations Act, on a show of hands every Member has one vote; and
 - (iii) on a poll every Member has:
 - (A) for each fully paid Share held by the Member, one vote; and
 - (B) for each partly paid Share held by the Member, a fraction of a vote equivalent to the proportion which the amount paid (not credited) is of the total amounts paid and payable, whether or not called (excluding amounts credited), on the Share. Without limiting the generality of clause 3.6(c), an amount paid on a Share in advance of a call is not to be taken as paid for the purposes of this clause.
- (b) During a breach of the ASX Listing Rules relating to Shares which are Restricted Securities, or a breach of a restriction agreement, the holder of the relevant Restricted Securities is not entitled to any voting rights in respect of those Restricted Securities.
- (c) If a Member:
 - (i) dies; or

(ii) through mental or physical infirmity, is incapable of managing the Member's affairs.

and a personal representative, trustee or other person is appointed under law to administer the Member's estate or property, the personal representative, trustee or person so appointed may exercise any rights of the Member in relation to a general meeting as if the personal representative, trustee or person (as the case may be) was a Member.

11.2 Unpaid calls

A Member is entitled to:

- (a) vote; or
- (b) be counted in a quorum,

only in respect of Shares on which all calls due and payable have been paid.

11.3 Joint holders

- (a) If two or more joint holders purport to vote, the vote of the joint holder whose name appears first in the Register will be accepted, to the exclusion of the other joint holder or holders.
- (b) For the purposes of this clause 11.3, several executors or administrators of a deceased Member in whose sole name any Shares are registered will be taken to be joint holders of those Shares.

11.4 Objections

- (a) An objection to the qualification of a voter may only be raised at the general meeting or adjourned general meeting at which the voter tendered its vote.
- (b) An objection must be referred to the chairperson of the general meeting, whose decision made in good faith is final.
- (c) Subject to clause 11.4(d), a vote which the chairperson does not disallow under an objection is valid for all purposes.
- (d) A vote which the ASX Listing Rules require the Company to disregard is not valid.

11.5 Votes by Proxy

- (a) A Member who is entitled to vote at a general meeting of the Company may appoint not more than two proxies to attend and vote at the general meeting on that Member's behalf.
- (b) A proxy need not be a Member.

- (c) If a Member appoints one proxy, that proxy may, subject to the Corporations Act, vote on a show of hands.
- (d) If a Member appoints two proxies and the appointment does not specify the proportion or number of the Member's votes each proxy may exercise, each proxy may exercise half the votes. However, neither proxy may vote on a show of hands.
- (e) A proxy may demand or join in demanding a poll.
- (f) A proxy may vote or abstain as he or she chooses except where the appointment of the proxy directs the way the proxy is to vote on a particular resolution. If an appointment directs the way the proxy is to vote on a particular resolution:
 - (i) the proxy need not vote on a show of hands, but if the proxy does so, the proxy must vote that way;
 - (ii) if the proxy has two or more appointments that specify different ways to vote on the resolution the proxy must not vote on a show of hands;
 - (iii) if the proxy is the chair the proxy must vote on a poll and must vote that way; and
 - (iv) if the proxy is not the chair the proxy need not vote on a poll, but if the proxy does so, the proxy must vote that way.
- (g) If:
 - (i) a Member nominates the chairperson of the meeting as the Member's proxy; or
 - (ii) the chairperson is to act as proxy under clause 11.7 or otherwise under a default appointment according to the terms of the proxy form,

then the person acting as chairperson in respect of an item of business at the meeting must act as proxy under the appointment in respect of that item of business.

11.6 Documents appointing proxy

- (a) An appointment of a proxy is valid if it is signed by the Member making the appointment and contains the information required by subsection 2S0A(I) of the Corporations Act.
- (b) For the purposes of clause 11.6(b), an appointment received at an electronic address will be taken to be signed by the Member if:
 - (i) a personal identification code allocated by the Company to the Member has been input into the appointment; or

- (ii) the appointment has been verified in another manner approved by the Directors.
- (c) The Company may send a proxy appointment form to Members in a form which has been approved by the Directors or by the chairperson and the Managing Director.
- (d) A proxy's appointment is valid at an adjourned general meeting.
- (e) A proxy or attorney may be appointed for all meetings or for any number of general meetings or for a particular purpose.
- (f) Unless otherwise provided for in the proxy's appointment or in any instrument appointing an attorney, the appointment of the proxy or the attorney will be taken to confer authority:
 - (i) to vote on:
 - (A) any amendment moved to the proposed resolutions and on any motion that the proposed resolutions not be put or any similar motion; and
 - (B) any procedural motion, including any motion to elect the chairperson, to vacate the chair or to adjourn the general meeting,

even though the appointment may specify the way the proxy or attorney is to vote on a particular resolution; and

(ii) to vote on any motion before the general meeting whether or not the motion is referred to in the appointment.

11.7 Proxy in blank

If a proxy appointment is signed by the Member but does not name the proxy or proxies in whose favour it is given, the chairperson may either act as proxy or complete the proxy appointment by inserting the name or names of one or more Directors or the Secretary.

11.8 Lodgement of proxy

- (a) A Subject to clause 11.8(c), the appointment of a proxy or attorney must be received by the Company, at least 48 hours (unless reduced in the notice of meeting to which the appointment relates) before the general meeting (or the resumption of an adjourned general meeting) at which the appointee is to attend and vote.
- (b) If the appointment purports to be executed under a power of attorney or other authority, the original document or a certified copy of it must be received by the Company at least 48 hours (unless reduced in the notice of meeting to which the

appointment relates) before the general meeting (or the resumption of an adjourned general meeting).

- (c) The Company receives an appointment of a proxy or attorney or other authority under which it was signed when they are received at:
 - (i) the Company's registered office;
 - (ii) a facsimile number at the Company's registered office; or
 - (iii) a place, facsimile number or electronic address specified for that purpose in the notice of general meeting.

11.9 Validity

A vote cast in accordance with an appointment of proxy or power of attorney is valid even if before the vote was cast the appointor:

- (a) died;
- (b) became mentally incapacitated;
- (c) revoked the proxy or power; or
- (d) transferred the Shares in respect of which the vote was cast,

unless the Company received written notification of the death, mental incapacity, revocation or transfer before the relevant general meeting or adjourned general meeting.

11.10 Representatives if bodies corporate

- (a) Any Member that is a body corporate may appoint an individual as its representative as provided by the Corporations Act.
- (b) The appointment of a Representative may set out restrictions on the Representative's powers.
- (c) The original form of appointment of a Representative, a certified copy of the appointment, or a certificate of the body corporate evidencing the appointment of a Representative is prima facie evidence of a Representative having been appointed.
- (d) The chairperson of a general meeting may permit a person claiming to be a Representative to exercise the body's powers even if he or she has not produced a certificate or other satisfactory evidence of his or her appointment.

11.11 Direct voting

Despite anything to the contrary in this constitution, the Directors may decide that, at any general meeting or class meeting, a Shareholder who is entitled to attend and vote on a resolution at that meeting is entitled to vote by direct vote in respect of that

resolution. A 'direct vote' includes a vote delivered to the Company by post, fax or other electronic means approved by the Directors. The Directors may prescribe regulations, rules and procedures in relation to direct voting, including specifying the form, method and timing of giving a direct vote at a meeting for the vote to be valid.

12. APPOINTMENT AND REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS

12.1 Number of directors

- (a) Subject to the Corporations Act, the Company may by resolution passed at a general meeting increase the minimum number of Directors or increase or reduce the maximum number of Directors.
- (b) Until the Company resolves otherwise in accordance with clause 12.1(a) there will be:
 - (i) a minimum of three Directors; and
 - (ii) a maximum of nine Directors.
- (c) Subject to any resolution of the Members determining the maximum and minimum numbers of Directors, the Directors may from time to time determine the respective numbers of Executive and Non-Executive Directors.
- (d) The initial Directors of the Company are the persons who have consented to act as directors and are set out in the Company's application for registration as a company. Those persons hold office subject to this Constitution.

12.2 Qualifications

- (a) Neither a Director nor an Alternate Director is required to hold any Shares.
- (b) A Director must hold the requisite share qualification at the time of the Director's election or appointment and must continue to hold that qualification so long as the Director continues to hold office as Director.
- (c) In addition to the circumstances which disqualify a person from managing a corporation according to the Corporations Act, no person who has been an insolvent under administration within the previous five years is eligible to become a Director.
- (d) A Director (and an Alternate Director when acting as a Director) is entitled to notice of all general meetings and meetings of the holders of any class of Shares.

12.3 Power to remove and appoint

(a) A The Company may, subject to the Corporations Act, by resolution passed in general meeting:

- (i) remove any Director before the end of the Director's term of office; and
- (ii) if the outgoing Director is a Non-Executive Director, elect another person to replace the Director.
- (b) A person appointed under clause 12.3(a) will hold office for the remainder of the term for which the Director replaced would have held office if the Director had not been removed.
- (c) Subject to the provisions of this Constitution, the Company may appoint a person as a Director by resolution passed in general meeting.
- (d) A Director appointed or elected at a general meeting is taken to have been appointed or elected with effect from immediately after the end of that general meeting unless the resolution by which the Director was appointed or elected specifies a different time.
- (e) If the conduct or position of any Director is such that continuance in office appears to the majority of the Directors to be prejudicial to the interests of the Company, a majority of Directors at a meeting of the Directors specifically called for that purpose may suspend that Director.
- (f) A suspended Director may not take any part in the business or affairs of the Company until the suspension has been terminated.
- (g) Within 14 days of suspension of Director, the Directors must call a general meeting, at which the Members may consider a motion to remove the Director from office in accordance with clause 12.3(a)(i).
- (h) If a motion to remove a suspended Director from office is not carried at the general meeting called to consider the matter, the suspension of the Director is terminated and the Director is reinstated in his or her office.

12.4 Additional and casual Directors

- (a) Subject to clause 12.1, the Directors may appoint any person as a Director to fill a casual vacancy or as an addition to the existing Directors.
- (b) Unless the Director is an Executive Director and the ASX Listing Rules do not require that Director to be subject to retirement as set out in this clause, a Director appointed under clause 12.4(a) will hold office until the end of the next annual general meeting of the Company, at which the Director may be re-elected but he or she will not be taken into account in determining the number of Directors who must retire by rotation at the meeting in accordance with clause 12.5(a).

12.5 Retirement by rotation

(a) At the close of each annual general meeting one-third of the Directors or, if their number is not a multiple of three, then the number nearest to but not more than one-third of the Directors, must retire.

- (b) The Directors to retire by rotation at an annual general meeting are those Directors who have been longest in office since their last election.
- (c) Directors elected on the same day may agree among themselves or determine by lot which of them must retire.
- (d) Subject to clause 16.l(e), a Director must retire from office at the conclusion of the third annual general meeting after the Director was last elected.
- (e) A retiring Director remains in office until the end of the meeting and will be eligible for re-election at the meeting.

12.6 Nomination of Director

- (a) A person, other than a Director retiring under clause 12.4(b) or under clause 12.5(a) who seeks re-election, is not eligible for election as a Director at a general meeting unless:
 - (i) the person is proposed as a candidate by a member (who may be the candidate); and
 - (ii) the proposing Member leaves a notice at the Company's registered office which nominates the candidate for the office of Director and includes the signed consent of the candidate.
- (b) A notice given in accordance with clause 12.6(a) must be left at the Company's registered office not less than 35 Business Days before the relevant general meeting.

12.7 Vacation of office

The office of a Director immediately becomes vacant if the Director:

- (a) A ceases to be a Director by virtue of the Corporations Act;
- (b) is prohibited by the Corporations Act from holding office or continuing as a Director;
- (c) is liable to pay a call but does pay the call within 21days after the date on which it is payable;
- (d) is prohibited from holding or is removed from the office of Director by an order made under the Corporations Act;
- (e) becomes bankrupt or makes any general arrangement or composition with his or her creditors:
- (f) cannot fully participate in the management of the Company because of his or her mental incapacity or is a person whose estate is liable to have a person appointed, under the law relating to the administration of estates of persons who

through mental or physical infirmity are incapable of managing their affairs, to administer it, or becomes in the opinion of the Directors incapable of performing his or her duties:

- (g) resigns from his or her office of Director by notice in writing to the Company;
- (h) is removed by a resolution of the Company; or
- (i) is absent from Directors' meetings for three consecutive months without leave of absence from the Directors.

13. REMUNERATION OF DIRECTORS

13.1 Remuneration of Non-Executive Directors

- (a) A Subject to the ASX Listing Rules, the Directors as a whole (other than Executive Directors) may be paid or provided remuneration for their services the total amount or value of which must not exceed an aggregate maximum of \$250,000 per annum or such other maximum amount determined from time to time by the Company in general meeting.
- (b) The notice calling a general meeting at which it is proposed that Members approve an increase of the aggregate maximum sum must state the amount of the increase and the aggregate maximum sum, and any other matters required by the ASX Listing Rules.
- (c) Subject to the ASX Listing Rules, the aggregate maximum sum will be divided among the Non-Executive Directors in such proportion and manner as the Directors agree and, in default of agreement, equally and shall be deemed to accrue from day to day.
- (d) Non-Executive Directors may not be paid a commission on or a percentage of profits or operating revenue.
- (e) If a Non-Executive Director is required to perform services for the Company which in the opinion of the Directors, are outside the scope of the ordinary duties of a Director, the Company may pay or provide the Director remuneration determined by the Directors which may be either in addition to or instead of the Director's remuneration under clause 13.l(a). No remuneration may be paid or provided under this clause 13.l(e) if the effect would be to exceed the aggregate maximum sum of Directors' remuneration determined by the Company in general meeting.
- (f) Non-Executive Directors may also be paid all travelling, hotel and other expenses properly incurred by them in attending and returning from meetings of the Directors or any committee of the Directors or general meetings of the Company or otherwise in connection with the Company's business.

- (g) The Company may also pay a premium for a contract insuring a person who is or has been a Non-Executive Director against liability incurred by the person as a Director, except in circumstances prohibited by the Corporations Act.
- (h) Shares may be provided to Non-Executive Directors as part of their remuneration under clauses 13.I(c) and 13.I(d) according to the rules of any share plan for the remuneration of Non-Executive Directors that may be introduced by the Company. For the purposes of clause 13.I(a), the value of any Shares provided will be determined according to the rules of the share plan.

13.2 Remuneration of Executive Directors

- (a) The remuneration of an Executive Director may from time to time be fixed by the Directors. The remuneration may be by way of salary or commission or participation in profits or by all or any of these modes but may not be by commission on, or a percentage of, operating revenue.
- (b) The Company may reimburse an Executive Director for his or her expenses properly incurred as a Director or in the course of his or her office.
- (c) Except in circumstances prohibited by the Corporations Act, the Company may pay a premium for a contract insuring a person who is or has been an Executive Director against liability incurred by the person as a Director.

13.3 Retirement benefits

Subject to the Corporations Act, the Company may give a person a benefit in connection with a Director's retirement from a Board or managerial office in the Company.

14. POWERS AND DUTIES OF DIRECTORS

14.1 Directors to manage Company

- (a) The business of the Company is managed by or under the direction of the Directors who may exercise all powers of the Company that this Constitution, the Corporations Act or the ASX Listing Rules do not require to be exercised by the Company in general meeting.
- (b) Without limiting the generality of clause 14.I(a), the Directors may exercise all the powers of the Company to:
 - (i) borrow money;
 - (ii) charge any property or business of the Company or all or any of its uncalled capital;
 - (iii) issue debentures or give any other security for a debt, liability or obligation of the Company or of any other person; and

(iv) guarantee or to become liable for the payment of money or the performance of any obligation by or of any other person.

15. PROCEEDINGS OF DIRECTORS

15.1 Directors' meetings

- (a) Director may call a meeting of the Directors.
- (b) A Directors' meeting must be called by not less than 48 hours notice of a meeting to each Director, unless the Directors unanimously agree otherwise. The notice may be in writing or given using any technology consented to by all the Directors.
- (c) An accidental omission to send a notice of a meeting of Directors to any Director or the non-receipt of such a notice by any Director does not invalidate the proceedings, or any resolution passed, at the meeting.
- (d) Subject to the Corporations Act, a Directors' meeting may be held by the Directors communicating with each other by any technological means consented to by all the Directors. The consent may be a standing one.
- (e) The Directors need not all be physically present in the same place for a Directors' meeting to be held.
- (f) A Director who participates in a meeting held in accordance with clause 15.1(d) is taken to be present and entitled to vote at the meeting.
- (g) A Director can only withdraw his or her consent under clause 15.1(d) to the means of communication between Directors proposed for a Directors' meeting if the Director does so at least 48 hours before the meeting.
- (h) Clause 15.1(d) applies to meetings of Directors' committees as if all committee members were Directors.
- (i) The Directors may meet together, adjourn and regulate their meetings as they think fit.
- (j) A quorum for meetings of Directors may be fixed by the Directors and unless so fixed, is greater of 50% of the number of Directors in office or two Directors present. The quorum must be present at all times during the meeting.
- (k) Where a quorum cannot be established for the consideration of a particular matter at a meeting of Directors, one or more of the Directors may call a general meeting of Members to deal with the matter.

15.2 Decisions

- (a) Questions arising at a meeting of Directors are to be decided by a majority of votes of the Directors present and voting and, subject to the Corporations Act, each Director has one vote.
- (b) Subject to the ASX Listing Rules, in the case of an equality of votes the chairperson of a meeting, has a casting vote in addition to his or her deliberative vote.
- (c) An Alternate Director has one vote for each Director for whom he or she is an alternate. If an Alternate Director is a Director, he or she also has a vote as a Director.

15.3 Directors' interests

- (a) As required by the Corporations Act, a Director must give the Directors notice of any material personal interest in a matter that relates to the affairs of the Company.
- (b) Subject to the provisions of this clause 15.3, a Director or a body or entity in which a Director has a direct or indirect interest may:
 - (i) enter into any agreement or arrangement with the Company;
 - (ii) hold any office or place of profit other than as auditor in the Company; and
 - (iii) act in a professional capacity other than as auditor for the Company,

and the Director or the body or entity can receive and keep beneficially any remuneration, profits or benefits under any agreement or arrangement with the Company or from holding an office or place of profit in or acting in a professional capacity with the Company.

- (c) The fact that a Director holds office as a director, and has fiduciary obligations arising out of that office:
 - (i) will not void or render voidable a contract made by a Director with the Company;
 - (ii) will not void or render voidable a contract or arrangement entered into by or on behalf of the Company and in which the Director may have any interest; and
 - (iii) will not require the Director to account to the Company for any profit realised by or under any contract or arrangement entered into by or on behalf of the Company and in which the Director may have any interest.
- (d) A Director may be or become a director or other officer of, or otherwise be interested in:

- (i) any related body corporate of the company; or
- (ii) any other body corporate promoted by the Company or in which the Company may be interested as a vendor, shareholder or otherwise,

and is not accountable to the Company for any remuneration or other benefits received by the Director as a director or officer of, or from having an interest in, that body corporate.

- (e) A Director who has a material personal interest in a matter that is being considered at a Directors' meeting must not:
 - (i) be present while the matter is being considered at the meeting; or
 - (ii) vote on the matter,

unless permitted to do so by the Corporations Act, in which case the Director may:

- (iii) be counted in determining whether or not a quorum is present at any meeting of Directors considering that contract or arrangement or proposed contract or arrangement;
- (iv) sign or countersign any document relating to that contract or arrangement or proposed contract or arrangement; and
- (v) vote in respect of, or in respect of any matter arising out of, the contract or arrangement or proposed contract or arrangement.
- (f) A Director must give to the Company such information about the Shares or other securities in the Company in which the Director has a relevant interest and at the times that the Secretary requires, to enable the Company to comply with any disclosure obligations it has under the Corporations Act or the ASX Listing Rules.

15.4 Alternative Directors

- (a) A Director may, with the approval of the Directors, appoint any person as his or her alternate.
- (b) An Alternate Director is entitled to notice of Directors' meetings while he or she is acting in that capacity and, if the appointor is not present at a meeting, is entitled to attend, be counted in a quorum and vote as a Director.
- (c) An Alternate Director is an officer of the Company and is not an agent of the appointor.
- (d) The provisions of this Constitution which apply to Directors also apply to Alternate Directors, except that Alternate Directors are not entitled in that capacity to any remuneration from the Company.

- (e) The appointment of an Alternate Director may be revoked at any time by the appointor or by the other Directors.
- (f) An Alternate Director's appointment ends automatically when his or her appointor ceases to be a Director.
- (g) Any appointment or revocation under this clause must be effected by written notice delivered to the Secretary.
- (h) An Alternate Director does not have an interest in a contract or arrangement or a material personal interest in a matter by reason only of the fact that his or her appointor has such an interest.

15.5 Remaining Directors

- (a) The Directors may act even if there are vacancies on the board.
- (b) If the number of Directors is not sufficient to constitute a quorum at a Directors' meeting, the Director or Directors may act only to:
 - (i) appoint a Director or Directors; or
 - (ii) call a general meeting.

15.6 Chairperson

- (a) The Directors may elect a Director as chairperson of Directors' meetings and may determine the period for which the chairperson will hold office.
- (b) If no chairperson is elected or if the chairperson is not present at any Directors' meeting within 10 minutes after the time appointed for the meeting to begin, the Directors present must elect a Director to be chairperson of the meeting.
- (c) The Directors may elect a Director as deputy chairperson to act as chairperson in the chairperson's absence.

15.7 Delegation

- (a) The Directors may delegate any of their powers, other than those which by law must be dealt with by the Directors as a board, to a committee or committees.
- (b) The Directors may at any time revoke any delegation of power under clause 15.7(a).
- (c) At least one member of each committee of Directors must be a Director.
- (d) A committee may be authorised by the Directors to sub-delegate all or any of the powers for the time being vested in it.
- (e) Meetings of any committee of Directors will be governed by the provisions of this Constitution which deal with Directors' meetings so far as they are applicable

and are not inconsistent with any directions of the Directors. The provisions apply as if each member was a Director.

15.8 Written resolutions

- (a) If all the Directors who are eligible to vote on a resolution have signed a document containing a statement that they are in favour of a resolution set out in the document, then a resolution in those terms is taken to have been passed by the Directors without a meeting. The resolution is passed when the last Director signs.
- (b) For the purposes of clause 15.8(a), separate copies of a document may be used for signing by the Directors if the wording of the resolution and statement is identical in each copy.
- (c) Any document referred to in this clause may be in the form of a facsimile transmission or electronic notification.
- (d) If a resolution is taken to have been passed in accordance with this clause 15.8, the minutes must record that fact.
- (e) This clause 15.8 applies to meetings of Directors' committees as if all members of the committee were Directors.
- (f) Any document referred to in this clause 15.8 must be sent to every Director who is entitled to vote on the resolution.

15.9 Validity of acts of Directors

- (a) An act done by a Director is effective even if their appointment, or the continuance of their appointment, is invalid because the Company or Director did not comply with this Constitution or any provision of the Corporations Act.
- (b) Clause 15.9(a) does not deal with the question whether an effective act by a director:
 - (i) binds the company in its dealings with other people; or
 - (c) makes the company liable to another person.

15.10 Minutes

- (a) The Directors must cause minutes to be made of:
 - (i) the names of the Directors present at all Directors' meetings and meetings of Directors' committees;
 - (ii) all proceedings and resolutions of general meetings, Directors' meetings and meetings of Directors' committees;
 - (iii) all resolutions passed in accordance with clause 15.8;

- (iv) appointments of officers, but only if the Directors resolve that a minute of the appointment should be made; and
- (v) all disclosures of interests made in accordance with the Corporations Act.
- (b) Minutes must be signed by the chairperson of the meeting or by the chairperson of the next meeting, and if so signed will be conclusive evidence of the matters stated in such minutes.

16. EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

16.1 Appointment

- (a) The Directors may appoint a Director to the office of Managing Director on such terms as they think fit.
- (b) The Directors may appoint a Director to any other full-time or substantially full-time executive position in the Company on such terms as they think fit.
- (c) A Director appointed under clauses 16.1(a) or 16.1(b), and a Director (however appointed) occupying for the time being a full-time or substantially full-time executive position in the Company or a related body corporate of the Company, is referred to in this Constitution as an Executive Director.
- (d) If an Executive Director is suspended from executive office of the Company or of a related body corporate of the Company, his or her duties and obligations as Director are suspended for the same period.
- (e) A Managing Director is not subject to retirement by rotation and is not to be taken into account in determining the rotation of retirement of Directors. Any other Executive Directors are subject to retirement by rotation.

16.2 Power of Executive Directors

- (a) The Directors may confer on an Executive Director any powers exercisable by the Directors, subject to any terms and restrictions determined by the Directors.
- (b) The Directors may authorise an Executive Director to sub-delegate all or any of the powers vested in him or her.
- (c) Any power conferred under this clause may be concurrent with but not to the exclusion of the Directors' powers.
- (d) The Directors may at any time withdraw or vary any of the powers conferred on an Executive Director.

17. LOCAL MANAGEMENT

17.1 General

- (a) The Directors may provide for the management and transaction of the affairs of the Company in any place and in such manner as they think fit.
- (b) Without limiting clause 17.l(a), the Directors may:
 - (i) establish local boards or agencies for managing any of the affairs of the Company in a specified place and appoint any persons to be members of those local boards or agencies; and
 - (ii) delegate to any person appointed under clause 17.l(b)(i) any of the powers, authorities and discretions which may be exercised by the Directors under this Constitution.

on any terms and subject to any conditions determined by the Directors.

(c) The Directors may at any time revoke or vary any delegation under this clause 17.1.

17.2 Appointment of attorneys and agents

- (a) The Directors may from time to time by resolution or power of attorney appoint any person to be the attorney or agent of the Company:
 - (i) or the purposes;
 - (ii) with the powers, authorities and discretions (not exceeding those exercisable by the Directors under this Constitution);
 - (iii) for the period; and
 - (iv) subject to the conditions,

determined by the Directors.

- (b) An appointment by the Directors of an attorney or agent of the Company may be made in favour of:
 - (i) any member of any local board established under this Constitution;
 - (ii) any company;
 - (iii) the members, directors, nominees or managers of any company or firm; or
 - (iv) any fluctuating body of persons whether nominated directly or indirectly by the Directors.

RIGHTCROWD LIMITED

- (c) A power of attorney may contain such provisions for the protection and convenience of persons dealing with an attorney as the Directors think fit.
- (d) An attorney or agent appointed under this clause 17.2 may be authorised by the Directors to sub-delegate all or any of the powers authorities and discretions for the time being vested in it.

18. SECRETARY

18.1 Secretary

- (a) There must be at least one Secretary of the Company appointed by the Directors on conditions determined by them.
- (b) The Secretary is entitled to attend all Directors' and general meetings.
- (c) The Directors may, subject to the terms of the Secretary's employment contract, suspend, remove or dismiss the Secretary.

19. SEALS

19.1 Common Seal

If the Company has a Seal:

- (a) the Directors must provide for the safe custody of the Seal;
- (b) it must not be used except with the authority of the Directors or a Directors' committee authorised to permit use of the Seal;
- (c) every document to which the Seal is affixed must be signed by a Director and be countersigned by another Director, the Secretary or another person appointed by the Directors to countersign the document; and
- (d) the Directors may determine by resolution either generally or in any particular case that the signature of any Director or the Secretary to a document to which the Seal or a duplicate seal or certificate seal is affixed may be a facsimile applied to the document by specified mechanical means.

19.2 Duplicate Seal

If the Company has a Seal, the Company may have one or more duplicate seals of the Seal each of which:

- (a) must be a facsimile of the Seal with the addition on its face of the words Duplicate Seal; and
- (b) must only be used with the authority of the Directors or a Directors' committee.

19.3 Duplicate Seal

If the Company has a Seal, the Company may have a certificate seal which:

- (a) may be affixed to Share, option or other certificates;
- (b) must be a facsimile of the Seal with the addition on its face of the words Share Seal; and
- (c) must only be used with the general or specific authority of the Directors or a Directors' committee.

20. INSPECTION OF RECORDS

20.1 Times for inspection

- (a) Except as otherwise required by the Corporations Act, the Directors may determine whether and to what extent, and at what times and places and under what conditions, the financial records and other documents of the Company or any of them will be open for inspection by Members other than Directors.
- (b) A Member other than a Director does not have the right to inspect any financial records or other documents of the Company unless the Member is authorised to do so by a court order or a resolution of the Directors.
- (c) Notwithstanding clauses 20.1(a) and 20.1(b), the books of the Company containing the minutes of general meetings will be kept at the Company's registered office and will be open to inspection of Members at all times when the office is required to be open to the public.

21. DIVIDENDS AND RESERVES

21.1 Dividends

The Directors may by resolution either:

- (a) may declare a dividend and may fix the amount, the time for and method of payment; or
- (b) determine a dividend is payable and fix the amount and the time for and method of payment.

21.2 Amend resolution to pay dividend

If the Directors determine that a dividend is payable under clause 21.1(b), they may, if permitted by the ASX Listing Rules, amend or revoke the resolution to pay the dividend before the record date notified to ASX for determining entitlements to that dividend.

21.3 No Interest

Interest is not payable by the Company on a Dividend.

21.4 Reserves

- (a) The Directors may set aside out of profits such amounts by way of reserves as they think appropriate before declaring a dividend or determining to pay a dividend.
- (b) The Directors may apply the reserves for any purpose for which profits may be properly applied.
- (c) Pending any application of the reserves, the Directors may invest or use the reserves in the business of the Company or in other investments as they think fit.
- (d) The Directors may carry forward any undistributed profits without transferring them to a reserve.

21.5 Dividend entitlement

- (a) Subject to the rights of persons (if any) entitled to Shares with special rights as to dividends:
 - (i) all fully paid Shares on which any dividend is declared or paid, are entitled to participate in that dividend equally; and
 - (ii) each partly paid Shares is entitled to a fraction of the dividend declared or paid on a fully paid Share of the same class, equivalent to the proportion which the amount paid (not credited) on the Share bears to the total amounts paid and payable, whether or not called, (excluding amounts credited) on the Share.
- (b) An amount paid on a Share in advance of a call is not to be taken as paid for the purposes of clause 21.5(a).
- (c) Unless otherwise determined by the Directors, Shares rank for dividends from their date of allotment.
- (d) Subject to the Corporations Act and the ASX Settlement Operating Rules, a transfer of Shares registered after the record date notified to ASX for determining entitlements to a dividend paid or payable in respect of the transferred Shares, does not pass the right to that dividend.

21.6 Restricted securities

During a breach of the ASX Listing Rules relating to Shares which are Restricted Securities, or a breach of a restriction agreement, the holder of the relevant Restricted Securities is not entitled to any dividend in respect of those Restricted Securities.

21.7 Deductions from dividends

The Directors may deduct from a dividend payable to a Member all sums presently payable by the Member to the Company on account of calls or otherwise in relation to Shares in the Company.

21.8 Distributions of assets

- (a) The Directors may resolve that a dividend (interim or final) will be paid wholly or partly by the transfer or distribution of specific assets, including fully paid shares in, or debentures of, any other corporation.
- (b) If a difficulty arises in making a transfer or distribution of specific assets, the Directors may:
 - (i) deal with the difficulty as they consider expedient;
 - (ii) fix the value of all or any part of the specific assets for the purposes of the distribution:
 - (iii) determine that cash will be paid to any Members on the basis of the fixed value in order to adjust the rights of all the Members; and
 - (iv) vest any such specific assets in trustees as the Directors consider expedient.
- (c) If a transfer or distribution of specific assets to a particular Member or Members is illegal or, in the Directors' opinion, impracticable, the Directors may make a cash payment to the Member or Members on the basis of the cash amount of the dividend instead of the transfer or distribution of specific assets.

21.9 Payment

- (a) Any dividend or other money payable in respect of Shares may be paid:
 - (i) by cheque sent through the mail directed to:
 - (A) by the address of the Member shown in the Register or to the address of the joint holder of Shares shown first in the Register; or
 - (B) by an address which the Member has, or joint holders have, in writing notified the Company as the address to which dividends should be sent:
 - (ii) by electronic funds transfer to an account with a bank or other financial institution nominated by the Member and acceptable to the Company; or
 - (iii) by any other means determined by the Directors.

(b) Any joint holder may give an effectual receipt for any dividend or other money paid in respect of Shares held by holders jointly.

21.10 Election to reinvest dividend

The directors may:

- (a) establish a plan under which Members or any class of Members may elect to reinvest cash dividends paid by the Company by subscribing for Shares;
- (b) vary, suspend or terminate the arrangements established under clause 21.10(a).

21.11 Election to accept Shares in lieu of dividend

- (a) If and to the extent authorised by resolution of the Company in general meeting, the Directors may resolve, in respect of any dividend which it is proposed to pay on any Shares, that holders of those Shares may elect to:
 - (i) forego their right to share in the proposed dividend or part of the proposed dividend; and
 - (ii) instead receive an issue of Shares credited as fully paid.
- (b) If the Directors resolve to allow the election provided for in clause 21.11(a), each holder of Shares conferring a right to share in the proposed dividend may, by notice in writing to the Company given in such form and within such period as the Directors may decide, elect to:
 - (i) forego the dividend which otherwise would have been paid to the holder on such of the holder's Shares conferring a right to share in the proposed dividend as the holder specifies in the notice of election; and
 - (ii) receive instead Shares to be issued to the holder credited as fully paid, on and subject to such terms and conditions as the Directors may determine.
- (c) Following the receipt of duly completed notices of election under clause 21.11b(ii), the Directors must:
 - (i) appropriate from the Company's profits or any reserve available for distribution to Members an amount equal to the aggregate issue price (if any) of the Shares to be issued credited as fully paid to those holders of Shares who have given such notices of election; and
 - (ii) apply the amount (if any) in paying up in full the number of Shares required to be so issued.
- (d) The Directors may rescind, vary or suspend a resolution of the Directors made under clause 21.11(a) and the arrangements implemented under the resolution.
- (e) The powers given to the Directors by this clause 21.11 are additional to the provisions for capitalisation of profits provided for by this Constitution. If the

Directors exercise their power to capitalise profits under clause 21.13 then any Member who has elected to participate in arrangements established under this clause 21.11 is deemed, for the purpose of determining the Member's entitlement to share in the capitalised sum, not to have so elected.

21.12 Unclaimed dividends

All dividends unclaimed for one year after the time for payment has passed may be invested by the Directors as they think fit for the benefit of the Company until claimed or until required to be dealt with in accordance with any law relating to unclaimed money.

21.13 Capitalisation of profits

- (a) The Directors may resolve:
 - (i) to capitalise any sum being the Company's profits or any reserve available for distribution to Members; and
 - (ii) that:
 - (A) no Shares be issued and no amounts unpaid on Shares be paid up on capitalisation of the sum; or
 - (B) the sum be applied in any of the ways mentioned in clause 21.11(b) for the benefit of Members in the proportions in which the members would have been entitled if the sum had been distributed by way of Dividend.
- (b) The ways in which a sum may be applied for the benefit of Members under clause 21.13(a)(ii)(B) are:
 - (i) in paying up any amounts unpaid on Shares held or to be held by Members;
 - (ii) in paying up in full unissued Shares or debentures to be issued to Members as fully paid; or
 - (iii) partly as mentioned in clause 21.13(b)(i) and partly as mentioned in clause 21.13(b)(ii).
- (c) To the extent necessary to adjust the rights of the Members among themselves, the Directors may:
 - (i) make cash payments in cases where Shares or debentures become issuable in fractions; and
 - (ii) authorise any person to make, on behalf of all the Members entitled to a benefit on the capitalisation, an agreement with the Company providing for:

- (A) the issue to them, credited as fully paid up, of any such further Shares or debentures; or
- (B) the payment by the Company on their behalf of the amount or any part of the amount remaining unpaid on their existing Shares by the application of their respective proportions of the sum resolved to be capitalised,

and any agreement made under the authority of clause 21.13(c)(ii) is effective and binding on all the Members concerned.

22. NOTICES

22.1 Service of notices

- (a) Notice may be given by the Company to any person who is entitled to notice under this Constitution by:
 - (i) serving it on the person;
 - (ii) sending it by post, courier, facsimile transmission or electronic notification to the person at the person's address shown in the Register or the address supplied by the person to the Company for sending notices to the person; or
 - (iii) (except in the case of a notice of meeting of Members which is required to be given individually to each Member entitled to vote at the meeting and to each Director), advertising in one or more newspapers published as determined by the Directors.
- (b) A notice sent by post or courier is taken to be served:
 - (i) by properly addressing, prepaying and posting or directing the delivery of the notice; and
 - (ii) on the day after the day on which it was posted or given to the courier for delivery.
- (c) A notice sent by facsimile transmission or electronic notification is taken to be served:
 - (i) by properly addressing the facsimile transmission or electronic notification and transmitting it; and
 - (ii) on the day of its transmission except if transmitted after 5.00pm in which case is taken to be served on the next day.
- (d) A notice given by advertisement is taken to be served on the date on which the advertisement first appears in a newspaper.

- (e) A notice may be served by the Company on joint holders under clause 22.1(a)(i) or 22.1(a)(ii) by giving the notice to the joint holder whose name appears first in the Register.
- (f) Every person who is entitled to a Share by operation of law and who is not registered as the holder of the Share is taken to receive any notice served in accordance with this clause by advertisement or on that person from whom the first person derives title.
- (g) A Share certificate, cheque, warrant or other document may be delivered by the Company either personally or by sending it:
 - in the case of a Member whose address recorded in the Register is not in Australia, by airmail post, facsimile transmission, electronic notification or in another way that ensures that it will be received quickly, as appropriate; and
 - (ii) in any other case by ordinary post, and is at the risk of the addressee as soon as it is given or posted.
- (h) A Member whose address recorded in the Register is not in Australia may specify in writing an address in Australia for the purposes of clause 22.1.
- (i) A certificate in writing signed by a Director, Secretary or other officer of the Company, or by any person that the Company has engaged to maintain the Register, that a document or its envelope or wrapper was addressed and stamped and was posted or given to a courier is conclusive evidence of posting or delivery by courier.
- (j) Subject to the Corporations Act the signature to a written notice given by the Company may be written or printed.
- (k) All notices sent by post outside Australia must be sent by prepaid airmail post.
- (I) A notice sent by post, courier, facsimile transmission or electronic notification to a Member's address shown in the Register or the address supplied by the Member to the Company for the purpose of sending notices to the Member is deemed to have been served notwithstanding that the Member has died, whether or not the Company has notice of his or her death.

22.2 Persons entitled to notice

- (a) Notice of every general meeting must be given to:
 - (i) every Member;
 - (ii) every Director and Alternate Director;
 - (iii) ASX; and
 - (iv) the Auditor.

(b) No other person is entitled to receive notice of a general meeting.

23. AUDIT AND FINANCIAL RECORDS

23.1 Company to keep financial records

- (a) The Directors must cause the Company to keep written financial records and to prepare financial documents and reports in accordance with the requirements of the Corporations Act and the ASX Listing Rules.
- (b) The Directors must cause the financial records and financial documents of the Company to be audited in accordance with the requirements of the Corporations Act and the ASX Listing Rules.

24. WINDING UP

24.1 Winding up

- (a) Nothing in this clause prejudices the rights of the holders of Shares issued on special terms and conditions.
- (b) If the Company is wound up, the liquidator may, with the sanction of a special resolution of the Company:
 - (i) divide among the Members in kind all or any of the Company's assets; and
 - (ii) for that purpose, determine how he or she will carry out the division between the different classes of Members.

but may not require a Member to accept any Shares or other securities in respect of which there is any liability.

(c) The liquidator may, with the sanction of a special resolution of the Company, vest all or any of the Company's assets in a trustee on trusts determined by the liquidator for the benefit of the contributories.

25. INDEMNITY

25.1 Indemnity

(a) To the extent permitted by law and subject to the restrictions in section 199A of the Corporations Act, the Company indemnifies every person who is or has been an officer of the Company against any liability (other than for legal costs) incurred by that person as an officer of the Company (including liabilities incurred by the officer as an officer of a subsidiary of the Company where the Company requested the officer to accept that appointment).

- (b) To the extent permitted by law and subject to the restrictions in section 199A of the Corporations Act, the Company indemnifies every person who is or has been an officer of the Company against reasonable legal costs incurred in defending an action for a liability incurred or allegedly incurred by that person as an officer of the Company (including such legal costs incurred by the officer as an officer of a subsidiary of the Company where the Company requested the officer to accept that appointment).
- (c) The amount of any indemnity payable under clauses 25.1(a) or 25.1(b) will include an additional amount (GST Amount) equal to any GST payable by the officer being indemnified (Indemnified Officer) in connection with the indemnity (less the amount of any input tax credit claimable by the Indemnified Officer in connection with the indemnity). Payment of any indemnity which includes a GST Amount is conditional upon the Indemnified Officer providing the Company with a GST tax invoice for the GST Amount.
- (d) The Directors may agree to advance to an officer an amount which it might otherwise be liable to pay to the officer under clause 25.1(a) on such terms as the Directors' think fit but which are consistent with this clause, pending the outcome of any findings of a relevant court or tribunal which would have a bearing on whether the Company is in fact liable to indemnify the officer under clause 25.1(a). If after the Company makes the advance, the Directors form the view that the Company is not liable to indemnify the officer, the Company may recover any advance from the officer as a debt due by the officer to the Company.
- (e) For the purposes of this clause 25.1, officer means:
 - (i) a Director; or
 - (ii) a Secretary.

25.2 Shareholder disclosure

If a Member has entered into any arrangement restricting the transfer or other disposal of Shares and those arrangements are of the nature of arrangements which the Company is required to disclose under the ASX Listing Rules, then the Member must provide to the Company such information that the Company requires and within the time that the Company requires, to comply with the Company's disclosure obligations.

26. LISTING RULES

26.1 ASX Listing Rules

(a) If, and for such time only as, the Company is Listed, the following rules apply:

- (i) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Constitution, if the ASX Listing Rules prohibit an act being done, the act shall not be done.
- (ii) Nothing contained in this Constitution prevents an act being done that the ASX Listing Rules require to be done.
- (iii) If the ASX Listing Rules require an act to be done or not to be done, authority is given for that act to be done or not to be done (as the case may be).
- (iv) If the ASX Listing Rules require this Constitution to contain a provision and it does not contain such a provision, this Constitution is deemed to contain that provision.
- (v) If the ASX Listing Rules require this Constitution not to contain a provision and it contains such a provision, this Constitution is deemed not to contain that provision.
- (vi) If any provision of this Constitution is or becomes inconsistent with the ASX Listing Rules, this Constitution is deemed not to contain that provision to the extent of the inconsistency.
- (b) For the avoidance of doubt, the rules set out in clause 26.1(a) above have no operation or effect unless and until the Company is Listed and those rules will cease to have any operation or effect at such time, if any, as the Company is no longer Listed.



Annexure C

Nomination of Auditor

Nomination of auditor

The Directors
RightCrowd Limited
Suite 201, Level 5
203 Robina Town Centre Dr
Robina QLD 4230

13 September 2022

Dear Directors

NOMINATION OF AUDITOR

Pursuant to section 328B(1) of the *Corporations Act 2001 (*Cth), SJMJ Super Pty Ltd, being a shareholder of RightCrowd Limited, provide notice of nomination of BDO of Level 10, 12 Creek St, Brisbane QLD 4000 for appointment as the company auditor of RightCrowd Limited.

It is intended that this nomination will be put forward as an item of business for consideration of shareholders at the annual general meeting of the company that is to be held on 15 November 2022.

Your sincerely

Scott Standen Director

SJMJ Super Pty Ltd

Scott Standen



All Correspondence to:

By Mail Boardroom Pty Limited

GPO Box 3993 Sydney NSW 2001 Australia

By Fax: +61 2 9290 9655

Online: www.boardroomlimited.com.au

By Phone: (within Australia) 1300 737 760

(outside Australia) +61 2 9290 9600

YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT

For your vote to be effective it must be recorded before 11:00am (AEST) on Sunday, 13 November 2022.

■ TO VOTE ONLINE

STEP 1: VISIT https://www.votingonline.com.au/rcwagm2022

STEP 2: Enter your Postcode OR Country of Residence (if outside Australia)

STEP 3: Enter your Voting Access Code (VAC):



BY SMARTPHONE

Scan QR Code using smartphone QR Reader App

TO VOTE BY COMPLETING THE PROXY FORM

STEP 1 APPOINTMENT OF PROXY

Indicate who you want to appoint as your Proxy.

If you wish to appoint the Chair of the Meeting as your proxy, mark the box. If you wish to appoint someone other than the Chair of the Meeting as your proxy please write the full name of that individual or body corporate. If you leave this section blank, or your named proxy does not attend the meeting, the Chair of the Meeting will be your proxy. A proxy need not be a securityholder of the company. Do not write the name of the issuer company or the registered securityholder in the space.

Appointment of a Second Proxy

You are entitled to appoint up to two proxies to attend the meeting and vote. If you wish to appoint a second proxy, an additional Proxy Form may be obtained by contacting the company's securities registry or you may copy this form.

To appoint a second proxy you must:

(a) complete two Proxy Forms. On each Proxy Form state the percentage of your voting rights or the number of securities applicable to that form. If the appointments do not specify the percentage or number of votes that each proxy may exercise, each proxy may exercise half your votes. Fractions of votes will be disregarded.

(b) return both forms together in the same envelope.

STEP 2 VOTING DIRECTIONS TO YOUR PROXY

To direct your proxy how to vote, mark one of the boxes opposite each item of business. All your securities will be voted in accordance with such a direction unless you indicate only a portion of securities are to be voted on any item by inserting the percentage or number that you wish to vote in the appropriate box or boxes. If you do not mark any of the boxes on a given item, your proxy may vote as he or she chooses. If you mark more than one box on an item for all your securities your vote on that item will be invalid.

Proxy which is a Body Corporate

Where a body corporate is appointed as your proxy, the representative of that body corporate attending the meeting must have provided an "Appointment of Corporate Representative" prior to admission. An Appointment of Corporate Representative form can be obtained from the company's securities registry.

STEP 3 SIGN THE FORM

The form **must** be signed as follows:

Individual: This form is to be signed by the securityholder.

Joint Holding: where the holding is in more than one name, all the securityholders should sign.

Power of Attorney: to sign under a Power of Attorney, you must have already lodged it with the registry. Alternatively, attach a certified photocopy of the Power of Attorney to this form when you return it.

Companies: this form must be signed by a Director jointly with either another Director or a Company Secretary. Where the company has a Sole Director who is also the Sole Company Secretary, this form should be signed by that person. **Please indicate the office held by signing in the appropriate place.**

STEP 4 LODGEMENT

Proxy forms (and any Power of Attorney under which it is signed) must be received no later than 48 hours before the commencement of the meeting, therefore by **11:00am (AEST) on Sunday, 13 November 2022.** Any Proxy Form received after that time will not be valid for the scheduled meeting.

Proxy forms may be lodged using the enclosed Reply Paid Envelope or:

■ Online https://www.votingonline.com.au/rcwagm2022

By Fax + 61 2 9290 9655

By Mail Boardroom Pty Limited GPO Box 3993.

Sydney NSW 2001 Australia

Sydney NSW 2000 Australia

In Person
Until 28 October 2022
Boardroom Pty Limited
Level 12, 225 George Street,

From 31 October 2022 Boardroom Pty Limited Level 8, 210 George Street Sydney NSW 2000 Australia

Attending the Meeting

If you wish to attend the meeting please bring this form with you to assist registration.

RIGHTCROWD LIMITED (ACN 108 411 427)

| | | | Your Address This is your address as it app If this is incorrect, please ma correction in the space to the broker should advise their br Please note, you cannot ch using this form. | ark the box with e left. Securityho oker of any cha | ı an "X" an olders spo nges. | d make the nsored by a |
|---|--|--|--|---|------------------------------------|------------------------|
| PROXY FORM | | | | | | |
| STEP 1 | APPOINT A PROXY | | | | | |
| | | and entitled to attend and vote hereby appoint: | | | | |
| | the Chair of the Meeting (mark box) | | | | | |
| OR if you are NOT appointing the Chair of the Meeting as your proxy, please write the name of the person or body corporate (excluding the registered securityholder) you are appointing as your proxy below | | | | | | |
| or failing the individual or body corporate named, or if no individual or body corporate is named, the Chair of the Meeting as my/our proxy at the Annual General Meeting of the Company to be held at Suite 501, Level 5, 203 Robina Town Centre Dr., Robina QLD 4226 on Tuesday, 15 November 2022 at 11:00am (AEST) and at any adjournment of that meeting, to act on my/our behalf and to vote in accordance with the following directions or if no directions have been given, as the proxy sees fit. | | | | | | |
| Chair of the Meeting authorised to exercise undirected proxies on remuneration related matters: If I/we have appointed the Chair of the Meeting as my/our proxy or the Chair of the Meeting becomes my/our proxy by default and I/we have not directed my/our proxy how to vote in respect of Resolution 1, I/we expressly authorise the Chair of the Meeting to exercise my/our proxy in respect of this Item even though Resolution 1 is connected with the remuneration of a member of the key management personnel for the Company. | | | | | | |
| The Chair of the Meeting will vote all undirected proxies in favour of all Items of business (including Resolution 1). If you wish to appoint the Chair of the Meeting as your proxy with a direction to vote against, or to abstain from voting on an item, you must provide a direction by marking the 'Against' or 'Abstain' box opposite that resolution. | | | | | | |
| STEP 2 | VOTING DIRECTIONS * If you mark the Abstain box for a particula be counted in calculating the required major. | ar item, you are directing your proxy not to vote on y | our behalf on a show of hands | s or on a poll an | d your vot | e will not |
| | <u> </u> | • | | For A | Against | Abstain* |
| Resolution 1 | Remuneration Report | | | | | |
| Resolution 2 | Re-Election of Director – Mr Craig Davies | | | | | |
| Resolution 3 Special | Approval of 10% Placement Facility | | | | | |
| Resolution 4 Special | Adoption of Constitution | | | | | |
| Resolution 5 | Appointment of Auditor | | | | | |
| STEP 3 | SIGNATURE OF SECURITYH | | | | | |
| | This form must be signed to enable your di | | | | _ | |
| Indi | vidual or Securityholder 1 | Securityholder 2 | | Securityholder | r 3 | |
| Sole Director and Sole Company Secretary | | Director | Direc | Director / Company Secretary | | |
| Contact Name | | Contact Daytime Telephone | | Date | 1 | / 2022 |